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CHAIR BAISA: ... (gavel). .. The meeting of the County Council Planning Committee of
February 19th , will come to order. It is now nine o'clock, and we are in Council
Chambers. With a quorum present this morning I'd like to get going. I am the Chair of
the Committee. I am Councilmember Gladys Baisa. And with me today I have two of
my voting Members. I have Bill Medeiros.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Good morning, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAISA: Good morning, Bill, thank you for being here on time. And Councilmember
Mike Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Good morning.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much, Mike. And also joining us is non-voting Committee
Member Mike Victorino. Welcome, Mike.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO:
opportunity.

Good morning, Madam Chair, and thank you for this

CHAIR BAISA: Thank you for coming this morning. Also with us this morning we have, from
the Department of the Corporation Counsel, we have representatives David Galazin.
Sorry, David, I'm going to mess that up forever. And our other member Michael Hopper.
Good morning. Where is Michael? He stepped out. He's in the back there. Okay. I
guess, David, you're on for now.
MR. GALAZIN: Yes.
CHAIR BAISA: And also with us we have Executive Branch Representatives Don Medeiros,
our Director of Transportation. Good morning, Don, and you'll get to introduce your
buddy shortly. We also have with Don, Wayne Boteilho, the Deputy Director of
Transportation. Also, I have my Committee Staff; David Raatz, our Legislative
Attorney; and Clarita Balala, our Committee Secretary.
Public testimony will be accepted starting in a few minutes. Those wishing to testify
should sign up with Committee Staff. Testimony will be limited to three minutes and
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testifiers are requested to state their name for the record and to indicate who they are
representing. I would also like to ask everyone in the audience if you would please, and
those Members that are up here and Staff, if you would please turn off any of your
cellphones or other noisemaking devices so we will not interrupt our proceedings this
mormng.
Today, Members, we have two items on our agenda; PC-29 relating to bus stop planning
and design, and PC-24 relating to timeshare units. Our first item has been scheduled at
the request of the County Department of Transportation. I'd also like to welcome our,
our Council Chair, who is a Member of this Committee, Riki Hokama. Good morning,
Mr. Hokama.
The Department has contracted with the transit consulting firm KFH Group to provide
assistance with the planning and design of bus stops for the Maui Bus System.
Representatives of KFH Group are here to provide a PowerPoint presentation of their
findings and recommendations. I will now ask Transportation Director Medeiros to
introduce our guests. If you would please do that, Don.
MR. MEDEIROS: Thank you, Chair Baisa. Today with me is Jason Quan. He's a Senior
Transportation Planner with the KFH Group out of Bethesda, Maryland, and he'll do the,
the PowerPoint in a little bit.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you very much and welcome, Mr. Quan.
MR. QUAN: Thank you.
CHAIR BAlSA: First, I would like to proceed with public testimony on PC-29 and on PC-24 for
those testifiers who will not be able to wait until our second item is called. Without
objection the Committee will now accept public testimony. Any objections?
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you very much. We have two testifiers this morning and our first
testifier is Mr. Edward Smith, and he'll be testifying on PC-29, and he will be followed
by James Lopes also testifying on the same item. Mr. Smith, would you please come up
and testify?

... BEGIN PUBLIC TESTIMONY. ..
MR. SMITH: Gladly. Thank you. Good morning, everybody.
CHAIR BAlSA: Good morning.
MR. SMITH: Smitty from Pukalani, Maui, Hawaii. Aloha.
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COUNCIL MEMBERS: Aloha.
MR. SMITH: I came here today as a senior citizen and also as a partially handicapped person
physically, not, not with my tongue though as you can see. The reason I'm here is, first
of all, I'd like to thank the Council and the bus transportation company for helping us, the
seniors, et cetera, handicapped people; give us some transportation so we can get to
medical, et cetera, and get home partially safely. And I thank you.
But I am here today because the issues involve, that I'm involved in is that we don't have
adequate proper bus stop placements I believe in all of Maui County. I've, I've been,
I've lived, I've gone through life as an observer. I've worked for Harry Weinberg who
was once called HRT, Hawaii Rapid Transit System. I worked for them. I have, I have, I
had some, some background knowledge of the value of bus stops, I repeat, the value of
bus stops. This is what we are lacking here in Maui County.
As a, as for myself and for others that I've, I've observed in our community, we can get
from point A, down to point A which is the primary pickup point, but when we return
home to get back to point B where we start off from, as you get older, as you can tell by
the color of my hair, it gets, it gets pretty harder to walk one mile uphill to get back to
your home and this, for many of us, it is impossible for us to carry any food, food
groceries back up that one mile uphill to get back home. So this leaves, leaves us with
necessities that we cannot retain in our home, not even a bag of rice in most cases,
because it is hard to carry a bag of rice, walk uphill one mile with crutches to get back
home. And this is why I've, I've called Don Medeiros's office several times and I talked
to some of his staff and I never got a sure answer as to placing proper bus stops in our
area Upcountry. It's not only Upcountry. I've noticed this also on Lower Main Street
where all the doctors, dentists, business offices, et cetera, et cetera, are located, there's no
bus stops. So I assume there's a problem island wide here.
From my experience in the past working with HRT, you put a bus stop out there. This is,
if you have a bus stop in, in placement, bus stops in placement the public will look at that
and say, gee, I'm paying, I'm paying this kind of money for gasoline, for car insurance,
$30,000 for a car when all I got to do is cross the street and wait by the bus stop for a bus.
This is how you will pickup business and you will serve the public. Without a bus stop
you will not progress. I've noticed in the east end of Makawao Avenue from Kalama,
from Makani Road down to Casanova's Restaurant you get about five bus stops. On the
south end of Makawao Avenue where this, the conditions are the same as in, in, on the,
on the east end of the Makawao Avenue, conditions are the same and I believe safer on
the south end for a bus stop for the up, up hill Pukalani residents. That's the intersection
for the, the lower Kula residential area for, even for the high schools, the high school up
there, the kids, the kids can ride the bus to go back, back to Makawao, et cetera, but
there's no bus stops -CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you, Mr. Smith.
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MR. SMITH: --which we, which we need. So I would appreciate it if you guys can get, can get
bus stops out on our routes. You'll pickup, you'll pickup more seniors, more people will
just go out and do more shopping, and enhance everybody's lifestyle and provide more
public safety, and get our cars off the road with your buses. Thank you.
CHAIR BAlSA: Okay. Thank you, Mr. Smith. Any questions for the testifier? If not,
Mr. Smith, thank you very much for coming this morning and for your testimony.
MR. SMITH: You're welcome. Thank you very much.
CHAIR BAlSA: Our next testifier is James Lopes. James? If anyone else would like to testify
on this matter, I would appreciate it if you would come up and register so we'll know.
Go ahead, James.
MR. LOPES: Good morning, everybody.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Good morning.
MR. LOPES: Please bear with me as this is my first Council meeting, so -CHAIR BAlSA: Well, welcome and relax.
MR. LOPES: --if I stop and pause for a while. Anyway I just felt like, as he said I noticed
Up country, Pukalani only has one stop. And I was thinking why is Makawao rating more
stops than we are, because as he said Makawao has about six from the bottom of that hill
going up to, all the way to Casanova while Pukalani has one by Pukalani Terrace. I know
Pukalani can handle about three more. There's, like, one by McDonald's there could be,
by Pukalani Square, and at the bottom of that hill for that new subdivision coming up or
whatever that is.
The thing is, like, as he said, the high school too. I work up King K as a volunteer, I help
out some times, and the kids have to, like, they have to walk from King K down to the
bus stop. And, like, sometimes they have to skip like a whole period of class just to make
it down to the bus where the bus comes. Like, if there's a bus stop closer to the school,
the kids might not have to skip that period and they might learn more. And, like, sorry.
This is stage fright over here. And so, like, I lost my train of thought, now.
CHAIR BAlSA: James, relax. It's okay.
MR. LOPES: Sorry.
CHAIR BAlSA: Just tell us what you want to talk about.
MR. LOPES: So anyway as he said there should be, like, more buses in Pukalani. And also I
think there should be, like, an Up country circle, like, how Kihei has the Villager, like,
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Up country circle, because some people from Hailiimaile want to get to Pukalani or want
to get to Makawao. We don't have to go, come down to the airport, go to Kaahumanu
and come back up. Like I know lots of my family members Up country who are old, they
was, like, saying, oh, we just want to go Up country, but we got to go all the way down to
the airport. It's, like, not worth it. We don't, we don't have to fly out. So, like, if, if we
have an Up country villager made it might, it might be easier for the senior citizens to get
around Up country.
And also there's, like, there are no stops up in Kula, so the Kula people are practically
left out of the bus system altogether. So maybe if you guys put some stops up there for
the Up country villager, or whatever, if you were going to make one maybe the Kula
senior citizens could walk to their bus stop and head down as well. That might equal
more ridership and more people riding the bus. So I think that's really all I have to say I
think.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you very much for coming.
Member Medeiros?

Members, questions for the testifier?

COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Madam Chair, and mahalo, Mr. Lopes, for coming
and you did fine up there. I wanted to ask you, do you ride the Maui Bus?
MR. LOPES: Yes, I do.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And you use the Maui Bus to take you to what areas?
MR. LOPES: Well, I've ridden the Kahului bus, the Wailuku bus, the Lahaina bus, and the
Kihei and the Upcountry.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay.
MR. LOPES: So I think that's all of them I think.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And you did mention that for some reason the students
from King Kekaulike are walking down to the bus stop to ride the Maui Bus. Now, is
this for them to get home or to other places?
MR. LOPES: No, this is for them to get to their jobs. Like if they work downtown and they
don't have a vehicle at the present moment, they have to walk all the way down to
Pukalani Terrace and head down for, like, to get there to get to their jobs. They usually
leave, I think it's like right before the lunch period, like an hour before or something just
to head down to the bus area.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. So these are probably seniors or juniors that are
working that don't need to be at school the entire time, they, they get off early?
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MR. LOPES: Well, I don't really know, but I know they get, like, early release because of their
jobs and, like, they stay to, I think it's about, from morning classes to the lunch, right
before the lunch recess classes and at that time they're excused to head out to their jobs
or to wherever they need to go.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay, and, you know, thank you for your suggestions about
where you think bus stops would be best, and we do have the people that will be making
that plan and decision. So, once again, thank you for your testimony.
MR. LOPES: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you very much. By the way I'd like to note that my Vice-Chair,
Councilmember Johnson has joined us. Good morning, Jo Anne.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes, good morning, and thanks very much for your testimony and
we don't bite. The, the thing that I wanted to find out from you is with regard to the
existing bus stops that are there, what types of amenities are there now and what would
you like to see when we improve the bus stops?
MR. LOPES: Well, especially for, like, maybe the Up country and some parts of the Kihei and
Lahaina it would be better if, like, some, if somehow you add like wheelchair access.
Because I know where you have the bus stop now in Pukalani the people on wheelchair
have to walk, like, all the way down to the, well, you know where there's, there's that
Mixed Plate Restaurant Upcountry? They have to walk all the way down there just to get
up on the sidewalk and head over to the bus stop. So maybe, like, closer wheelchair
access for the disabled. And I don't know if they have it. I know, like, the, like Honolulu
has it, but the buses kind of like, deflate or go down so people can walk up. They don't
have to really, like, do that big high step, that first high step. So that would be good for
the, helping for the seniors too.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay, and, and do they have benches or do they have covered areas?
MR. LOPES: I have only been, I haven't actually seen one. Oh, scratch that. I've seen one
area, bus stop area with benches and that is Lahaina Cannery Mall. All the others do not
have a bench.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: And none of them are covered at present; that's my understanding?
MR. LOPES: None of them are covered.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay, and ...
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MR. LOPES: Wait. Well, you could call Kaahumanu covered, but it's, like, not fully all the
way out.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: And do you think those would be good amenities to add in because
sometimes due to weather or the hot sun?
MR. LOPES: Yeah, like that big storm we had just a couple of weeks ago, that would help.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay, and, and thank you for riding the Maui Bus. It's really great
to know that you travel all over. And, and do you find the service satisfactory?
MR. LOPES: No, not really. Sometimes, as I said I had an experience in Kihei where I was
waiting at the bus stop for it to come, and I waited, like, for about, I think it was an hour
and a half, and it did not arrive. So then I finally said, okay, I give up. I'm walking. As
soon as I started walking, bang, it came. And I was, like, as you could say I pretty much,
it was, like, if it was a cartoon I would be jumping up and down with smoke coming out
of my ears. So ...
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah, and unfortunately, sometimes either due to breakdowns or
sometimes they get caught on the pali.
MR. LOPES : Yeah.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: That is one of our downsides where we just can't control once that
traffic backs up. But thanks very much for riding the Maui Bus.
MR. LOPES: Yeah, I also had a problem too with the Kahului, but I understand what you say
with the traffic too. That one came, like, about two hours late. That was late afternoon
bus.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. But thank you, once again, for your testimony and also for
participating and being part of the solution getting people out of their vehicles. Thank
you.
MR. LOPES: You're welcome.
CHAIR BAISA: Member Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, thank you, Madam Chair. Good morning, James, and
thank you for coming down here.
MR. LOPES: Hey, Mike.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: And, you know, currently I'm, I'm a member of the King
Kekaulike School Community Base Council as well. I've missed the last several
meetings because we had some interesting night meetings on another topic.
MR. LOPES: Rala [sic], you.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, I know. It's not, kind of not my fault, but I had to be
here.
MR. LOPES: I'll let her know.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: But my, my question to you, James, have you mentioned this
to Mrs. Scofield the school principal or anybody from the School Community Based
Council about this need from the students? I guess, you work in the cafeteria; am I
correct?
MR. LOPES : Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: And I guess the kids seem to communicate with you-MR. LOPES : Yeah, they ...
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: --before they start talking to teachers and administration, yeah.
MR. LOPES : Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: So you're saying kids are missing a period of school just to go
catch the County bus? Now ...
MR. LOPES: The kids have to walk down to catch the bus.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
school?

And, and do the kids get permission to miss a period of

MR. LOPES: Yeah, they have, I think there's this form the parents have to fill out, them and the
parents. Like state where they're going, why they're going, like, all that kind, like,
where, who, why, how, you know. Then, like, they turn it in and Ms. Scofield I think
goes over it and say, okay, you are here. You can go, or you are not qualified, or not, you
know, this is stupid you cannot go.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. So this is done on an individual basis, because, yeah,
I'd hate to see kids missing classes just to go catch our County bus. I mean it's, in a way
it's flattering that they want to catch our County bus, but I would, I would hate to see the
education sacrificed for that. So could you help us then by maybe, you know, if you can,
you know, get some of the kids to also give their input to the school, and then we can,
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you know, as, as a representative of the school Council I can bring that to their attention
as well about the need for additional bus stops. Or just, like, for me here I'll speak for
myself, I would appreciate input from the school on this matter as well and with your
help I think we can, you know, maybe try and resolve this concern.
MR. LOPES: Yeah, well, I could probably talk to Ms. Scofield, but she, I don't know, she might
be interested in bringing it up with the parent teacher students, you know, the PTA and
maybe, like, she could schedule something for the kids to, like, attend and see what's
gomg on.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay, and if they could, you know, draft a letter to the Council
or the County, maybe Mr. Medeiros of the Department of Transportation to at least get
feedback and let Mr. Medeiros into the loop on this matter as well, it would be really
helpful. Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you very much. Any other questions for our testifier? If not, James,
thank you for coming. We hope you'll come again.
MR. LOPES: Thank you.
CHAIR BAlSA: Are there any other testifiers on PC-29? This is in regard to the bus stop
planning and design. If not, without any objections, the Chair would like to close
testimony on this item.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS .

. . . END OF PUBLIC TESTIMONY. ..
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you very much. I would like now to ask Director Medeiros if they're
ready with their presentation, and if you are, then I will call a two-minute recess so that
we can rearrange the Chambers and bring down the, the screen and get ready to watch.
No, no problem? We are in recess for a little while .... (gavel) . ..
RECESS:

9:20 a.m.

RECONVENE:

9:21 a.m.

CHAIR BAlSA: ... (gavel). .. The meeting will come back to order and Mr. Quan will do the
presentation. Members, if you don't mind I'd like you to jot your questions down, and
we will handle them after the presentation.
ITEM NO. 29

BUS STOP PLANNING AND DESIGN (c.e. No. 07-333)

CHAIR BAlSA: Mr. Quan?
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MR. QUAN: Thank you, Madam Chair. Thank you for having me here today. Good morning.
What I want to do today is highlight some of the major points in our report and, and in
our findings. Listening to the testimony here it's quite obvious there's a huge, huge
demand for transit services in the county and hopefully we can address some of those
issues through this report and make some of the necessary improvements.
What can I say? The system's been growing incredibly fast. Its, its ridership has sky
rocketed. In the last fiscal year annual ridership was around 800,000. It's estimated this
fiscal year, ending in June, that it's going to hit over a million passengers. That, that is an
incredible growth in just two years. These types of numbers are what you normally see
in a much more mature system, but just to have it in such a young system is incredible.
But with that, it's, that type of success really is a double-edged sword. On one hand you
are, the transit systems are meeting the needs of the community. There's incredible
demand, but on the other side you have to be able to manage this growth otherwise it will
get away from you. And hopefully this, this is one step in the right direction to manage
and monitor the improvements.
Why is it, why is it important? As one of the testimonies pointed out bus stops are
important. And why, why should we have a bus stop improvement program? There are
many facets of, for managing the growth of a system and one of them is having a bus stop
program. As more and more people use the bus system we need to make sure that these
stops are accessible, that they're safe, and they have a certain level of comfort and
convenience. In addition, we need to make sure people in wheelchairs have access to
these locations. It is, you know, mandated through the Americans with Disabilities Act,
so it is the law.
Next, system image. We all know you only have one chance to make a good first
impression. And next we have asset management. Now, you know, bus stops are your
asset. For many stops it's just a pole and a sign, but again, those are assets. And as you
continue to improve the locations and, and amenities at, at the bus stops, you're going to
have shelters, benches that will need maintenance and management.
There are five, five major components of, of our report. The first one is bus stop
guidelines. We went through and developed a set of guidelines, and I'm going to go
through each, each component in the next slides. The next component is going out, and
identifying, and inventorying the bus stops. The third component is looking at each bus
stop and assessing it for needs and improvements. Next we developed a bus stop
database which I'll go, go into detail a little later. And then finally we will estimate the
costs to make these improvements, because it's not going to happen by itself.
Bus stop guidelines. There are three, three major elements. Now, these are guidelines,
and I want to refrain from calling them standards, because each bus stop is going to be
different from another. And, and some things you will be able to do at one bus stop, you
will not be able to do at another, so these are guidelines. And the first guideline is the
placement of stops. And the placement of stops really takes into consideration, you
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know, the space in between the stops, where people are coming from, where they're,
where they're going to, traffic safety. We look at pedestrian access right-of-way issues
and operational effectiveness. And when I say operational effective, effectiveness, one
example would be making sure you don't locate a stop, say, if the, if the bus is about to,
is going to make a left hand turn at an intersection you don't want to make, locate a bus
stop right at that intersection, because then what would the bus have to do? You know
cross two or three lanes in a short distance just to try to make that left. So it makes it, it
makes, creates an unsafe environment for the buses.
The next is minimum bus stop elements. And, you know, bus stops should have, be
accessible and safe. And these elements include a landing area which means, when I say
landing area, and I'm going to talk a little bit more about landing area, but what I mean is
a hard solid surface for the deployment of a lift to allow people to stand and wait safely
for the bus. So it talks about sidewalks, information at the stop. Next, and we have, the
third, third element is passenger amenities. We looked at certain criterias where stops
were qualified for a shelter, for benches, because you don't want to just randomly locate
shelters and benches where they will have, potentially have very little impact.
As I mentioned, the first part of our, our report is with the inventory. Right there you see
an actual spatial map of all the bus stops in the County, all the fixed route bus stops in the
County. They're those little black dots there. We collected these locations using global
positioning satellites so they're fairly accurate. As part of our inventory we collected a
lot of information at each bus stop. We collected, as you saw on the previous map, the
actual location of the, of the stop. We collected information on pedestrian access,
whether there's a landing pad there, is there sidewalk connections, are there curb ramps.
We looked at pedestrian safety, whether the stop is close to an intersection that's
controlled by a signal, traffic light, whether there's pedestrian crossing signals there, or
there are available cross walks at that location. We also documented the type of
information that, that was at the stop. And also we noted if it was missing signs and in
some instances there were. We also noted if there were any amenities, the number, the
type of amenities and the condition of those amenities.
As I mentioned in the beginning the system is growing. Here, here, as part of our
assessment, we looked at the number of boardings, the level of activity at each stop based
on the last fiscal year's number. And that little table there are the top ten locations, the
first one being Kaahumanu Shopping Center, which is the transfer point. Now, here's
another example of how, how quickly the system is growing. Last fiscal year there were
about 3,000 boardings per day across the system. The current fiscal year we're looking at
over 4,000 boardings per day. The, the top, top location Kaahumanu Shopping Center
it's listed, it's showing up there as 779 boardings a day at that stop alone. And right now
it's, it's already over a thousand per day, so there's a lot of activities at these stops.
Also as part of our assessment we looked at the condition of these stops. And rather than
going through a lot of numbers and detail I've broken it up into several categories. One
of them we call the good. And these are about 14 percent, these make up about 14
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percent of your stops. They are good because really there's, there are no issues at these
stops. There is adequate landing area to deploy a lift, there's adequate access, there's
sidewalk connections, there are curb ramps. No major issues with these stops. I think the
first, the first image there up at the top right, I think that is Piilani Village Shopping
Center. The one to the left is the State Office. The one at the bottom is down off of
South Kihei Road I think right before Wailea.
Next we have the not so good. And these, these have just minor issues with the stop, and,
and they account for the majority of the condition of, of the bus stops in the County.
There are about 73 percent of these stops that are like this. And as you could see from
the pictures they're not horrendous, but there are some issues, and some of those issues
have to deal with landing pad. You know, being able to accommodate somebody in a
wheelchair. The first picture, you know, adequate, adequate sidewalk, but because of that
grass strip there it would be making, it would make it difficult to deploy a lift for a
wheelchair user. Same as at the bottom picture, but the, the bushes there are encroaching
onto the sidewalk making it less than usable for someone in a wheelchair, ... (change
tape, start IE) . .. and then combine that with no landing pad makes, I assume the
boarding there for somebody in a wheelchair would have to take place right at that
intersection after the sidewalk which is not optimal.
Then we have what I call the bad and that's about 11 percent of the stops. And the reason
we call those, call these bad is because particularly for people in wheelchairs, access,
accessing these stops would require them to travel in the travel lane which we don't want
to do. So they're missing, they're missing major connections.
And lastly we have what we call the ugly, okay. . .. (laughter). .. There's just two
locations. There are two locations. And the first one there doesn't, looks very deceptive.
It doesn't look like it's a bad stop, you know, it's missing a landing pad, you know, that
little pad there doesn't connect to the sidewalk, so somebody in a wheelchair, you know,
would have a difficult time using the bus. But why is it, why, why is it ugly? Well
because approaching vehicles it's beyond a curve, and the curve is, I guess, is bad enough
where approaching vehicles would have, their sight lines aren't very clear to put the stop
buses at that location. The bottom image it's quite obvious why that would be called
ugly. There's really no where to wait for the bus except for in, in the roadway. Even
though they're ugly rectifying these stops aren't that difficult. The first one you would
move it further away from that curve; not a maj or issue; not something difficult to, to
accomplish. Same as the, the bottom one; relocating the stop where you have more
adequate space for somebody waiting for the bus. So they're, they're ugly but yet
they're, they can be easily rectified.
Here are some numbers and percentages of our assessment. The first one category there
deals with accessibility. And what I just want to point out is, you know, the most
common issue with accessibility here is the lack of a pedestrian pad, an ADA compliant
pedestrian pad. And ADA compliant means that you have, it has to be five feet wide by
eight feet deep. That's the minimum space to allow for deployment of a wheelchair lift.
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Sidewalks, you know, majority of stops, 71, 72 percent of your stops do have sidewalk
access, signage poles and signage. The only thing I would focus here is the ones that are
missing head signs. I mean it's very hard for somebody to know there's a bus stop there
if there's no signs. Amenities not, there's very little amenities currently across the
County. Hopefully, there'll be more to add to the comfort and convenience for, for
customers. And lastly we have pedestrian access. Now these aren't necessarily good or
bad, but they're just a snapshot of what the stop is and the surroundings at that location.
There you see at the bottom there that says unsafe locations, needs relocating, that's the
ugly. That was the two that we just looked at. The access, unsafe access consider
relocating are the, the bad. That's the, the 11 percent that I was talking to, talking about.
Now is this unique to Maui, these issues? No. I mean I've done 15,000 bus stop
inventories and assessments across the country. So I've seen a lot of different types of
stops. And looking at these pictures it could be anywhere. So it's not uncommon to, to
have these issues. It's much more prevalent in the more suburban and rural communities,
because you don't have that type of infrastructure.
Now I had mentioned something about a spatial database. What a spatial database is it
allows you to view data on a map. And there's a lot of benefits to that. And what I'm
going to do is load that up real quick and give you a little tour. Okay. This is what we
call a GIS, Geographic Information System. It's all spatially accurate. Okay, and what
the County will have is the ability to identify any type of issues at the stop, manage any
problems, assets at that location. So let's just take a quick tour here.
Let's say, for example, we want to find out something about a particular stop. Let's pick
anyone. Okay. Let's go out west. You can drill down to the street level. You'll see the
bus stop locations. Say let's find out, somebody calls and said I want to know something
about this stop here. You can click on it and what happens is you see this little attribute
window, oh, did I hit it? Yes. There it is. Let me scroll up. It has all the information
that was collected about that stop, the location, the position of the, of the stop, sidewalks,
pedestrian paths, all the information that was collected and, in addition, you can see what
it looks like. That's that stop there. Let me see where, let's get a street name, location,
this one's on Lower Honoapiilani Road, and excuse me if I'm not pronouncing it
correctly at Kameeui Place ... Kameeui Place. Yeah, and then we, we took three images
of that stop, so you can easily use this just to identify the issues and problems of that stop,
and here's the third. That was the second one, here's the third one. So, again, like that
one, that, that one there not a, it would, it fell into the, that would fall into the not so
good. You know, you got a wide enough sidewalk access, but we just need to be able to
bridge that gap between the sidewalk and the curb for wheelchair access. And you could
do this all across the system using this application.
I did some quick queries. You can also set that up. Say you want to look at bus stops
that qualify for a shelter. You will, hang on a second. Say you want look at stuff that
qualify for a shelter, and we use the threshold of, of 20 boardings per day. Where, where
are those locations? Turn that on, turn that off, and the red dots are the locations of
- 14 -

PLANNING COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

February 19, 2008

where shelters could be, or would have enough activity to place a shelter. And, again,
you can click on any stop just to see for yourself the conditions for which the shelter will
be installed here. You can, you can decide that well, you know, there, there's enough
space, because you don't need additional sidewalk, pavement to install a shelter, and you
can judge from this that that may, that that is probably feasible. We also have, say,
locations that, let's see, have sidewalk issues. Those are locations where you have
sidewalk issues. And as you can see from, from the map there it's, a lot of that is
concentrated on some of the outlying areas. So this is a very, very, very powerful tool. I
mean you can do almost anything with this to identify issues with this, with the bus stops.
Okay. Let me switch back. Wrong one. There we go.
Recommendations. We certainly think that those guidelines that were developed should
be part of the planning process for development. They should be accountable and
responsible for establishing stops, making it more transient oriented development. We
think those stops that we looked at that were, that, that needs immediate attention should
be relocated. ADA pads should be installed where, where to the extent possible. Same
with sidewalks and curb ramps. We want, we recommend that you avoid mid-block
stops. I know in certain locations there's just, that's just not possible because some
intersections are so far, so long between the next one that there's just, it wouldn't make
sense. And, and sometimes some of the trip generators are at mid-blocks and you want,
those, those are the destinations you try to serve. We also recommend installing shelters
and benches at high activity locations.
What's it going to cost? Well, we're in the process of trying to estimate that, and we, we
want to use local cost factors to do that to get a more accurate reading. But whatever the
cost is, the cost of not doing anything is going to be much greater.
I want to end by showing you some examples of a system, a county that started this
process two years ago. Now they've done that first phase of looking at, of inventorying
and assessing their stops, and they're currently making the improvements. You see a
before and after shot there. As you can see, what was done, they added a, a pad and a
sidewalk with the curb ramp to allow somebody in a wheelchair to cross. Here they
extended the sidewalk to the stop and added a landing pad. And lastly, we have this
which required a lot, a little more effort and construction because of the hillside there, but
they cut into it, put a retaining wall, made sure that the, the space there was adequate.
But they're no different than here. They're just two years ahead. And the reason they are
able to make these improvements is because they have continued support through the
community, through their Council, and that could be done here as well. Thank you.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you very much, Mr. Quan. That was very informative. The Chair is
going to call a very brief recess while we put up the screen, and then we can ask our
questions. Thank you. . .. (gavel) . ..
RECESS:

9:44 a.m.
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RECONVENE:

9:45 a.m.

CHAIR BAISA: ... (gavel). .. The meeting will come back to order. Members, questions for
Mr. Quan or Mr. Medeiros? If not ...
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Question. One question please.
CHAIR BAISA: Go ahead, Chair.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: When do you expect to give us a financial analysis, because
without it, it means nothing what you told, told us this morning?
MR. QUAN: We do plan to have that wrapped up within a month.
COUNCILMEMBERHOKAMA: Okay. We'll see you in a month.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. I have a question, Mr. Quan or Mr. Medeiros. I was
interested in wondering about having a little bit of experience with trying to do bus stops.
Mr. Medeiros I know got involved with this a long time ago. Are we taking into
consideration all the expenses involved in obtaining rights-of-way?
MR. QUAN: Yes, most, most of the issues dealing with your stops and the majority issues, you,
you won't have to deal a lot with right-of-way issues unless you're on private property
obviously and most of these stops are on local or on county roads. So there are adequate
right-of-ways. The, from my experience the systems that have been able to make
headway on these improvements have tried to avoid easement issues to try to avoid
right-of-way issues by, by relocating stops. Sometimes you may add, have a particular
stop that does not have adequate spacing, and you have right-of-way issues. But a, a
solution, a simple solution would be looking, you know, just down the block at the
intersection or across the intersection. You may not, you may find that there's enough
adequate space to make the necessary improvements.
So not, so the majority of stops you're not going to find have issues, with right-of-way
issues, and at private locations putting a sign there would not require, you know, any
right-of-way problems. We, we don't have any. Shelters, putting in amenities, well, it's
really a benefit to, to the community, to the tenant because as you see there are tons of
activity. There, you know, the transit system is bringing them loads and loads of
customers and in many communities we have businesses that are contacting the system to
even locate a stop, to put a shelter there, because they see the value in having a stop
serving their, their business. So right-of-way issues is, is, I know initially right off the bat
the instinct is, wow, we, you know, how are we going to deal with that? In many
instances that's really not a major issue.
CHAIR BAISA: Great. Well, thank you very much. Members? Mr. Molina.
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COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you very much, Madam Chair. And good morning,
Mr. Quan, and thank you for your presentation.
MR. QUAN: Good morning.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: My question is, is related to the, the ugly, the two locations.
MR. QUAN: Okay. Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: If you could give us the name of the area where the, I guess in
the photo that mentioned a tripping hazard for waiting customers, because my concern is
related to liability and, you know, to put a county bus stop there, I don't want to set our
County up for a potential lawsuit. Maybe if Mr. Medeiros would like to chime in.
MR. MEDEIROS: Yeah, we, that was located out in Napili on Lower Honoapiilani Highway
and what we did at this point, we eliminated those stops, and we're working with Public
Works to relocate them.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you. Okay. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAlSA: Member Johnson.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes, one of the things that I kind of noticed in the last few slides,
when you had the before and after shots. Of course, because you have to pave the surface
and make it handicap accessible some of the green space, of course, is lost.
Aesthetically, because one of the attractions here to Maui is that we really have a
wonderful environment, are there ways that we can still comply with all of the ADA
requirements with I guess some of the technical things that need to be incorporated and
still make these bus stops look attractive as opposed to what we saw?
MR. QUAN: Just pouring concrete?
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah, I, I didn't really think that it was necessarily an aesthetic
improvement after it was completed.
MR. QUAN: Yes, there's no way to get, get around some of the ADA requirements, and they do
require you, you know, the surfaces to be stable, hard and paved. However, it is up to the
community side, you know, the landscape issues around the stop. So that, that is where
you can increase the beautification of the stop rather than just having some open space
with concrete.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah, because I was thinking more of along the lines of planter
boxes -MR. QUAN: Yes.
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VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: --or things to really incorporate some color and make it a pleasant
place as opposed to something that's very hot and very -MR. QUAN: Right.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: --inhospitable to the people that would be waiting in the area.
MR. QUAN: Correct. And that, that, that can, that's solely up to the community. Landscape,
but one thing you need to keep in mind is when you do that type of improvements where
you have beautification improvements there's the maintenance issue too. So, so, no,
when you do that you got to remember that we, okay, there's, there's going to be costs to
upkeep.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: And that leads me to my next question which is I've lived in other
areas where, as you noted, sponsorship or let's say other entities wanting the bus stop
located in their area. They have in many instances paid for the costs to install the bus
stop, to keep it up, to deal with a lot of the aesthetics, and then I've seen, I don't like the,
I, I don't know, I would call it really crass commercialism where these signs are really
unattractive, but I've seen tasteful placement of signage in these bus stop areas that
actually give credit to the business or to maybe it's a Rotary Club or Kiwanis that sponsor
these bus stops and keep them up as a benefit for the community. So are there
opportunities for us to also take advantage and yet not have to bear the full costs of the
maintenance or the installation of the bus stops?
MR. QUAN: Yes, I mean there are adopt a stop programs and in some of the historic districts
they may want stops to look a certain way and that's one opportunity to allow
communities to adopt a stop, to take ownership of the stop. In turn the system, you
know, the County would work with them, and I think we're doing that, we're doing some
outreach and working with the communities right now to look at design elements, what
they like. And so that could be a, a cooperation between the local communities and the
County for those type of benefits.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. Because I know that even in some instances, let's say the
bench may be installed, a very attractive bench by one entity, perhaps the landscaping
might be done by some other entity, and they would all be recognized in some way.
MR. QUAN: Yes. Yes, that is definitely a possibility.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay, and in regard to the, our special management areas one of the
issues we always have is, and I think it's principally going to be in the Kihei, South Maui,
and West Maui areas. Special management areas require additional approvals because
they have environmental issues that need to be dealt with under coastal zone
management, generally go through Planning Commission approval, that type of thing. So
because those are generally more expensive to install amenities or facilities in those areas
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is there a way that your firm has dealt with those issues, but done installations let's say in
those areas that could be removed, that may not necessarily trigger a special management
area permit? Like, I don't know if you're familiar with the laws here in the State, but one
of the things that we look at is the cost of the amenities to be added into an area and in
some cases you can get a special management area permit if the cost is under a certain
amount and it would be ministerially approved. Other times it's a major special
management area, and it has to go through a big hearing.
So if we develop a means to address the bus stops either individually or, I mean
personally myself I would think that each one has unique situations so we could address
it that way, but have you looked at any of the possibilities for doing installations that may
reduce some of these triggers and the need for all these environmental studies?
MR. QUAN: No, but we do have a local firm on board that's working with us to help mitigate or
help work us through some of that process of, you know, getting permitted, and
approvals, and, and the necessary documentation for added amenities. Obviously, you
know, that some of those locations will take, I mean based on the local requirements,
would take longer to process, but at the same time there are many locations that could be
improved upon during that process.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. Thank you very much for your information.
MR. QUAN: Okay.
CHAIR BAlSA: Member Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Madam Chair. Mr. Quan, you know, I think
Mr. Medeiros mentioned earlier that you're from Bethesda, Maryland.
MR. QUAN: Yes, sir.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: You have a large, I guess, military medical facility out there
with a humongous population.
MR. QUAN: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: And if you could, I know cost was mentioned as an issue by
Chairman Hokama earlier. If you could provide or share with us any ideas from other
jurisdictions what they're using in terms of materials, maybe recyclable materials. If you
have some ideas off the top of your head at this time or maybe at a later point. Can you
offer some comment on that?
MR. QUAN: Yeah, I can, there, there, in so many other jurisdictions they, they have an, what
they call an advertising shelter program. And that's one way the, the counties have been
able to install, make all the improvements, install these amenities at very, very little cost,
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because they contract out to a advertisement company, and these advertising companies
are responsible for permitting for the shelters, installing the shelters, maintaining the
shelters, and at the same time these companies put up advertising at the shelters.
Obviously, the, the advertising that goes up on these shelters have to have, obtain
approval from the County Council before they can put up certain types of advertising.
But then once it's approved those, those revenues generated from that advertising goes to,
part of it goes to the County and the other part obviously goes to the, to the company.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, sort of a win-win situation for both.
MR. QUAN: Right. It is a win-win, but, but negotiating that contract is really key - the specifics
of that contract. Making sure, you know, that, that you don't lose control over what
they're doing, because they're going to be putting out, and they represent you. So, you
know, making sure that you, you, you are very specific in what you want is key.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Good. Well, I think that would represent an interesting option
for this County to consider down the road.
MR. QUAN: Oh, yes. Yes, definitely.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you very much. Members, any additional questions? If not, the Chair
of course is trying to manage -VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Madam Chair?
CHAIR BAlSA: --two very important subjects today. So we're kind of trying to limit them to
an hour. Member Johnson.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: I, I just had one quick question and this was in regard to the issue
that was raised by one of the testifiers about not knowing when a bus is due to arrive.
Because we have SCADA, because we have countdown timing mechanisms at many of
our intersections now, are there intelligent systems that can be incorporated into signage
that would be able to communicate with the bus that would give you like a countdown
clock so you would know when the next bus is arriving?
MR. QUAN : Yeah, there are those type of systems in place and a lot of times those systems are
first located at the more high activity centers, because you, it would be costly to put them
at every stop and there are a variety of systems that do that. There are some where you
call a number. There's a number listed on there. You call, and they'll tell you the ETA
arrival of the bus based on, you know, you punch in what route, what, what stop ID.
There are others where it would have a countdown, a little screen, LED screen that will
let you know, you know, two minutes before arrival, three minutes, so it would
countdown for you.
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VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: I would be really interested to know at, as a pilot type project what
the cost might be for those various systems.
MR. QUAN: Okay.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: If you can incorporate that, because that
challenges not knowing when the bus is going to arrive.

IS

one of the biggest

MR. QUAN: Yeah, or if it's already gone.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes. Yes.
MR. QUAN: Yes.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: If you just missed it. Thank you.
MR. QUAN: Right. Okay.
CHAIR BAISA: Excellent question, Member Johnson. You know, having dealt with a bus
system for many years that's always the number one issue is when is that bus coming and
why is it late but, you know, in today' s traffic situation here on Maui it's really very, very
difficult, and I really understand the challenges that our public transit has. You know,
buses break down, and people are late and, you know, you get behind the stall or an
accident and the whole day is ruined. So I think the idea of having that technology would
be great. The only problem is I wonder what it costs. And I think Chair Hokama asked a
critical question, is this is beautiful and wonderful, but of course can we fit it in the
budget and, and what will it cost. So, Mr. Medeiros or Mr. Quan, do you have any
closing remarks? We'd like to thank you.
MR. QUAN: I want to thank everyone for, for having me here today.
CHAIR BAISA: Mr. Medeiros.
MR. MEDEIROS: Thank you so much, Chair Baisa. It's really appreciated as we move forward
with public transit at least you have an idea of, of some of the things that are going on out
there and, and what the people see. Just wanted to, I didn't want to leave it on, on a bad
note. We're averaging in the low 90s percent of accuracy time on the buses. So it's not a
system that's running late all the time. There are times we do run into situations, but
we're running in the low 90s, 91 and 92 percent.
CHAIR BAISA: Well, you know, we heard from Mr. Quan today, and I think we all
acknowledge that the growth of the system has been phenomenal and the ridership
continues to, you know, escalate. And as the County Council we really need to be
concerned about how we're going to build the system and how can we get it to the point
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where you're frequency and reliability is so attractive that we will get out of our cars.
And on that note I'd like to thank you very much for coming to share this with us today
and thank you very much. And we will now take a brief recess while we switch to
another issue. Thank you. .., (gavel). .. . .. (change tape, start 2A) . ..
RECESS:

10:01 a.m.

RECONVENE:

10:07 a.m.

CHAIR BAISA: ... (gavel). .. The meeting of the Planning Committee will come back to
order. The Chair would like to thank everyone for your cooperation today. We have a
large agenda so we were trying to make the best use of our time today. Both very
important issues. Without any objections, Members, the Chair would like to defer the
matter that we took up earlier which was the bus stop study pending further discussion.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS. (Excused: BKM)
ACTION:

DEFER PENDING FURTHER DISCUSSION.

CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much.
ITEM NO. 24

TIMESHARE UNITS (e.c. No. 07-267)

CHAIR BAISA: We'll now start on our second item for today. And our second and final item
today is PC-24, and it relates to a draft bill introduced by our Council Chair to cap the
number of timeshare units in Maui County. The Council Chair's cover letter lists a
variety of community impacts arising from the timeshare industry. Before the Committee
considers the merits of this legislation I believe it is important that we educate ourselves
on the timeshare industry as it currently exists and as it may exist in the future. No
legislative action will be taken today. Therefore, I am convening a panel discussion this
morning with people who can offer different perspectives on the industry and provide
relevant information before we consider making a policy decision. Prior to introducing
our panelists and commence our panel discussion, I'd like to proceed with public
testimony if there is any. Ms. Secretary, anybody signed up?
MS. BALALA: No.
CHAIR BAISA: No. Being that no one has signed up without objections, the Chair would like
to close public testimony.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. And now I'd like to introduce our panelists today. We are very
fortunate, Members, to be joined by the following panelists who will provide brief
opening remarks regarding the timeshare industry, and then be here to answer your
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questions. The Chair plans to have the panelists make their presentations and when they
are finished we will take our morning break and come back for a question and answer
period for the remaining of our meeting, for the remainder of our meeting.
This morning we have Gerald Chip Bahouth, the Chair of the Maui Chapter of the Hawaii
Hotel and Lodging Association; we have Dr. Pearl Imada Iboshi, our State Economist
and Economics Research Administrator, the Department of Business and Economic
Development; we have Mitchell Imanaka, Attorney at Law, representing the American
Resort Development Association; Joseph Toy, the President and CEO of Hospitality
Advisors; and Steve West, Business Agent for the ILWU. We'll start today with Gerald.
If you would, please.
MR. BAHOUTH: Good morning. Thank you, Madam Chair. ..
CHAIR BAlSA: Good morning.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: You have to use the microphone.
CHAIR BAlSA: Please use the mic, because we don't want to miss any of this. Thank you.
MR. BAHOUTH: Thank you. Thank you, Madam Chair, and Council Members, for having me
here to day. My name is Chip Bahouth. I represent the Maui Hotel and Lodging
Association as the President of that association. I also sit as the President of the
Kaanapali Beach Operators Association, I sit on the board for the MDB, and I also sit on
the board for the Hawaii Hotel and Lodging Association. I am also the general manger,
my full-time job is the General Manager at the Sheraton Maui Resort. I've been there
probably over 12 years now, and then prior to that I was in Hana managing the Hotel
Hana Maui. I'm a local boy. I went to Lahainaluna. I've been with Starwood or with
Sheraton for over 28 years, and I'm glad to be here today.
The Maui Hotel and Lodging Association's position with regards to timeshares, and
vacation rentals, and bed and breakfasts is that these businesses in the transient vacation
rental business are all being fairly assessed in a level playing field as it relates to County
and State taxation or development requirements. As a membership in the Maui Hotel and
Lodging Association and the Hawaii Hotel Lodging Association we have members that,
that are, have a mixed feeling towards the timeshare industry. We have members that are
for it, and we have members that, that understand the importance of it. The timeshare
industry is an industry that continues to grow and our position, we feel that if, if it grows
here on Maui it shouldn't be capped in terms of quantity. It should be really looked at in
terms of quality.
Maui is a world class destination and this product is, is, is, is being grown in other areas
of the world. Ifwe want to compete globally in the marketplace we're going to need to
have some form of it, in some sort of fashion. But it should be a quality product. Our
business with, as far as the hotels go it, it provides an insulation and occupancy versus a
- 23 -

PLANNING COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

February 19, 2008

hotel business, our hotel business which can go up and down depending on the viability
of the market. People buy timeshares, they use timeshares. So it, it helps stabilize our
hotel business here on Maui. So that's all I really have to say.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you very much. Our next panelist will be Dr. Pearl Imada Iboshi.
Dr. Imada [sic].
MS. IBOSHI: Thank you very much, Chair Baisa. As, as the State Economist one of my major
tasks is to collect data, and so we collect all of the data on the visitor industry including
questions on arrival, where, where visitors stay, as well as an annual report that we do
every year. This is our 2006 visitor plant inventory where we survey hotels to ask them
what kind of hotels, or what kind of visitor units are they, not just hotels, and we know
the number of timeshare units versus condo units, as well as vacation rentals to whatever
degree we can get people to report.
And so we, we, I'm here today just to present you with some information regarding the
visitor industry in Hawaii. Just the basic trend has been an increase in the number of
timeshares and condominiums in our total visitor plant inventory. Statewide we've seen
very little growth in our visitor plant inventory and actually declines in our hotel room
counts with increases in our condominium and timeshare counts. And the same is true
for Maui where we do see the timeshare and condo counts going up as, as compared to,
with decreases in the hotel room count. As you would expect the visitors are the same.
There are more visitors going to stay at condos and time, timeshares than hotels. We've
seen the number, the share of visitors staying at hotels declining as the share of the total
visitors. And a lot of that has to do with repeat visitors. So we do see repeat visitors.
They're favoring timeshares and condos as compared to first time visitors.
One of the things that people have been concerned about is spending patterns. And if you
look at the handout that I've given you, you can see that we've put in at the very last few
pages some spending numbers for timeshares versus hotels and condos. And one of the
things you have to be aware of, when you look at the lodging number for hotel visitors,
you can see that it's $130 per person per day versus $25 per person per day for timeshare,
but that is because they've already paid for that money upfront and this does not include
the maintenance fees that are paid by timeshare visitors. When you look at the other
numbers, however, you do see that for food, entertainment, in particular, that hotel
visitors do spend more on average than timeshare, timeshare visitors on Maui.
As, if you look at the next page you can all, you see the difference between condo and
timeshare spending. Here, again, the condo visitor spends more on lodging, but again
that, that condo price is, or that payment is included, the condo payment is included
where the timeshare maintenance fees are not. And you see that timeshare visitor spends
slightly more on food, entertainment, and pretty much everything as compared to condo
visitors. And the last slide looking at spending compares timeshare visitors on Maui and
Oahu, and you can see that Maui visitors, timeshare visitors, as all visitors spend more on
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Maui than they do on Oahu. So basically that's all I wanted to highlight today. Thank
you.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you very much. Those are interesting numbers. Our next panelist is
Mitchell Imanaka. Mitchell.
MR.IMANAKA: Chair Baisa, Vice-Chair Johnson, Members of the Committee, thank you very
much for inviting us here today. I consider it a privilege to appear here. Aloha.
CHAIR BAlSA: Aloha.
MR. IMANAKA: I'm an attorney in Honolulu, and I've been practicing for about 30 years.
And I've been working on timeshare projects for the full duration of my career. I
currently serve as the Interim Chair for ARDA Hawaii, called back into service, I'm a
past Chair of ARDA Hawaii. I served for eight years; 1997 to 2005, and have general
familiarity with the industry all during my 30 year period.
So what I'd like to do today is just share some information about timeshare, and I was
asked to describe what it is first of all. And think of timeshare as maybe a hui on steroids
to the, to the extent that you have people who own a property and are trying to figure out
how to use it and how to best maximize the use of that property. That's all it is. And all
of these people are owners. Ninety percent of all timeshare in Hawaii are owner based.
Everybody gets a deed. And what it is not - it's not a condo hotel, it's not a destination
club, and it's not a transient vacation rental type of product, it's not a bed and breakfast.
So it's its own unique kind of animal, if you will.
In terms of taxes I, I think that was touched upon a little bit, but the timeshare owner pays
TAT as well as TOT, and the last numbers I saw they're paying about $5 million
Statewide in TOT and about $220 million in TAT which was really surprising to me
when I looked at the numbers, because what that indicates to me is that a lot of these
units are being rented out when it's not used by the owner and that generates a lot of TAT
for our State.
It's been mentioned before, but timeshare is just a small component of the overall
hospitality mix. It comprises today about 8 percent of all the units Statewide. So it's a
very small segment, but what it does is it does stabilize the segment, it does serve as a
hedge against economic downturn. And what I want to share with you later is, is some
very interesting statistical information. What we're doing here in the industry is we're
locking in visitors; they come back. They're owners remember. So they want to use this
property. And we have 5,000 people who live in Hawaii, local residents that own
timeshare in our State, so it's not just people from the mainland coming in. It's also
people who already live in our State in Hawaii.
Rather than go on at this point what I'd like to do is turn quickly to some handouts I gave,
handed out to all of you regarding what happened when 9111 rolled around in 2001. The
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first handout is the chart, and what it shows is a very dramatic decrease in the hotel room
occupancy level in the months following 9111. You note here we had as much as a 24
percent, almost 25 percent decrease in the month of September in our hotel occupancy
levels. What this shows and demonstrates, however, is the resiliency that the timeshare
industry has in terms of occupancy levels where we only suffered a 7 percent decrease in
occupancy during that same month. And that held through to the remainder of the year.
This data is very important, because what it demonstrates very tangibly is that the
business is very stable. And when you have a disaster come, when you have a 9111, in
fact when we had Iniki in 1992, what we saw is the timeshare properties were very
resilient. Not only were they, did they have higher occupancy levels, but the owners
demanded that the properties be brought back quickly. So, for instance, on the island of
Kauai we had a lot of properties that were down after Iniki and the timeshare properties
were the first to come back. When we had the Westin in Kalapaki and, and we had
Poipu, most of Poipu down for a long extended period of time, the timeshare properties
came, they rebuilt, they were back on-line, if you will, within a fairly short period of time
relatively speaking. So very important to keep in mind.
The other chart demonstrates the resiliency of the industry again after 9111 and this is,
this one here, the bar chart, what it shows is something very interesting, is that when
compared to the prior, prior year occupancy levels during the year 2001, after 9111,
occupancy levels stayed very stable compared to the prior year in 2000. And in fact in
Maui County, you will note right in the middle, Maui County actually experienced a
1 percent increase in occupancy during that same period. So a very interesting statistic.
It shows very strong interest in this product especially in Maui County. So, and that's
pretty much all I have to say right now, and I'll pass it on to Joe. Thank you.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you very much. Our next panelist is Joseph Toy.
MR. TOY: Good, good morning. I, my company is Hospitality Advisors, and we conduct tours
and, and hotel, and timeshare, or hotel consulting throughout the State of which timeshare
and, and other products, like cruise lines. We also produce analyses for those industries
as well. And I, I actually owe a lot of the data that Pearl and Mitch has presented earlier.
We, we do a monthly survey of all the hotels in the State. Our survey comprises about
82 percent of the visitor industries accommodations supply. And it does track well very,
very much so. It supports the analyses that were presented earlier.
I think when we talk about the timeshare industry, the evolution of timeshare in its
modern forum, if you will, is really a result of what's happened in the overall travel
market not only for Hawaii, but really across the country. In that, we've become a much
more sophisticated travel market for the U.S. market, and, and, and, and more so for the
Japanese market as well. They, they've become much more experienced travelers. Their
demands and expectations are much higher, and we've seen during the 1990s a great
segmentation in demand in terms of what people are looking for, family travel, you
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know, all, looking for all suites, extended family, extended travel, business travel, and so
forth. So the accommodations industry has also segmented its products to match that
demand.
In addition to that, we've seen now resort, condominium resorts, full service, full service
resorts. In that respect, timeshare has really come to the forefront in the late 1990s going
into the current period with a lot more sophistication and a lot more, you know, you
know, worldwide branding that has lent itself to this industry. As Pearl pointed out,
we've seen concurrently with that a shift in, in, in predominant hotel demand to other
types of demand for, for other products including timeshare resort condos, even cruises.
But Hawaii still remains a dominant hotel mix, and I think that's going to remain so, but
supplemented by these, these expansions of these other areas that are product areas.
Briefly, I, I also provided a summary of a study that I had done for the County of Maui
earlier regarding, you know, the timeshare, and that, what I, what I presented or
submitted is really the executive summary. So we can talk about if you had any
questions regarding the findings there. But in general, the, the timeshare industry in
Hawaii is, is much more upscale and much more sophisticated than, than previously. We
had a concern, there were concerns expressed regarding conversions from hotels to
timeshare. In the analyses that we've done for the State HTA, DBEDT, as well as the
County showed that in reality the preferred conversions were actually much more
dominant by hotels to condos as opposed to hotels to timeshare. And that the impact
from, from conversions to timeshare was actually fairly marginal in terms of loss of, of
jobs and loss of, of tax revenue, which was more than taken out, more than offset by the
new builds in, in timeshares which is really going to be accelerating over the next five
years and it continues to do so.
Right now the reason why we see construction in resort condos and timeshare is that it is
still cost prohibitive to do new builds for hotels and also the lack of hotel sites. And
anything, even renovation to hotels, in order to make the numbers work it's going to be in
the high luxury area. I also, the research that, that we've done also support some of the
analyses done by Pearl, and Chip, and Mitch in that timeshare does bring a little bit of an
element of stability to the market rather than just dependent on, on more transient hotel
market. And we've seen that, as it was pointed in Kauai. But we're also seeing that in
the Big Island where traditionally when markets softened, when Hawaii market softens
the Big Island tends to fall much faster, and much steeper, and first. We're seeing with
the resort condo base and the timeshare base that's created there that, that the, that the
decline in the Big Island has not been as precipitous as, as in prior markets because of
this diffusion or this disbursement of ownership.
And lastly, when you look at the daily census, for, for any given day, the people that are
here on the island, the number of timeshare visitors is actually quite small. In our study
that we did for the County in, in 2006, the daily, the, the number of visitors that were here
for timeshare on any given day represented only about 1.8 percent of the daily visitors,
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the daily count, the de facto population on any given day here. With that I'll, I'll turn it
over to the next speaker and look forward to your questions later.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. Our next panelist is Steve West.
MR. WEST: Aloha, Council Members. Thanks, thank you for having me here for the
opportunity to testify on, on this particular item. My name is Stephen West. I'm a
business agent for the ILWU. First off, I just want to state a couple positions of our
union. First, I would like to say that we are strongly opposed to any conversion of hotel
to timeshare. We are definitely opposed as well to more timeshares. And just a couple of
reasons. If you look at what happened in Kapalua when, we lost right there about 250
jobs, 250 full-time jobs. Renaissance that's a fractionalized ownership property. That's,
we've lost about 500 jobs right there.
You look at the quality of a paying job in a hotel versus timeshare and there is no
comparison. There is no comparison. Our work, the workers in timeshares do not
receive the same types of benefits as those that are in hotels. As well I just, I'm going to,
I, I handed out a couple bullet points here for you. I don't want to go over them all,
because I don't want to waste too much of your time, because I know we have a lot to go
over. But if you look at the Marriott, right there you looked at about, we're looking at
about 30 to 40 percent reduction in workforce. These are people that are in our
community and people that need decent paying jobs. Yes, maybe you're looking at tax
revenue versus jobs, but in my opinion I think we should be looking at our community,
the quality of jobs that are out there. So on that, I'm just going to keep it short and sweet.
If you have any questions you can ask me later. Thank you.
CHAIR BAISA: Thank you very much. I'd like to thank all of the panelists, and it's a very
good time now for us to take our morning break. It's just about 10:30. So we'll be back
at 20 minutes to 11 if that works for everybody. So the Chair will call we are in recess
now. . .. (gavel) . ..
RECESS:

10:29 a.m.

RECONVENE:

10:45 a.m.

CHAIR BAISA: ... (gavel). .. The Planning Committee meeting will come back to order.
Thank you very much for that break. Time flies when you're having fun; doesn't it? It
seems like ten minutes is not quite long enough at any, any time. All right, Members,
you've heard the panelists, and they gave us a lot of very good information and statistics.
Questions?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Questions.
CHAIR BAISA: Chair Hokama, you want to start us off here?
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: I'll be happy to start, Chair, thank you very much. You want
us to just pose general questions, or you want it specific to a panelist whether it be
Dr. Iboshi, or Mr. Bahouth, or. ..
CHAIR BAlSA: I, I would think, Chair, it might work better if we address it to a specific
panelist, and if someone else has information to share I guess that's okay too. Will that
work?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you for the guidance, Madam -CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: --Chair, I appreciate it. Maybe I'll ask Mr. Imanaka since he
has legal background, as he shared with the Committee about 30, 30 years or so. One of
the interesting things we've been dealing with regarding some of our entitlement requests
was that the term fractional ownership does not have a legal definition yet you, you
shared that in your comments this morning to us. And, and I think that's part of the rub
with the locals, you know. Visitors, we've always viewed this as part of the visitor
industry, and we view these people as visitors. I think the rub comes when the terms
comes that they are almost like equal to us which I can tell you I do not view them as an
equal to us when it comes to property ownership. Okay. They are not a resident and do
not have resident benefits, not in my life, in my definition. So maybe you can share some
comment about this term of fractional ownership, and if it does have a legal definition if
you could share that with us, Mr. Imanaka, please.
MR. IMANAKA: Sure. Very happy to do that. Thank you for the question, Council Chair
Hokama. Fractional ownership really is a term that has no legal definition as you
correctly point out either at the County level or at the State level. All right. The State
level and the County level, however, do, do define timeshare very specifically. I cannot
recall what Maui County does, but I think you track the State statute and in that regard
what it consists of is, it's tied to a use period of less than 60 days, less than 60 days in any
given year. So to the extent that you have less than 60 days use you technically and
legally are a timeshare under State law, and I believe you're also a timeshare under
County law if the County law tracks the State law which I believe it does.
Now fractional ownership, although it doesn't have a legal definition, has been, come to
define an upper tier type of timeshare product. In other words, it's like, you know, when
you compare Four Seasons to a Holiday Inn or something like that. So basically the
segmentation is upper tier. The price points are higher, the amenities are more enhanced,
and the visitor when it comes to that kind of resort feels like it's, you're really in a luxury
type of situation there.
From a legal standpoint, however, you'll find that the different companies have different
fractional "products." So it's not necessarily that these people are selling 60 days of
consecutive use. Usually what they will do is have people purchase a larger quantity of
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time, but with the ability to use that time throughout the year and, and not necessarily
consecutively. If that is done, then that kind of use and that kind of product really is a
timeshare product that has to be registered in the State of Hawaii before it goes to sale.
And I believe it would also be considered timeshare although, you know, the, the name is
fractional in Maui County. So does that answer the question?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Well, I appreciate your, your comments, Mr. Imanaka,
basically because we, we've gone through a couple of zoning issues whereby, you know,
that phrase has come up, and we were considering it to be part of our ordinance language
and yet someone informed us that there is still no legal definition, so why would be using,
we would be using a phrase that I guess for the nine Members you might have nine
definitions depending on which Member you ask at what point in time. So I appreciate
that. You know, Chair, I would be happy to relinquish the floor, because I, I have a
bunch of questions, but I, I would rather be fair to my Committee Members and allow
them their, their shot at a question, Chair.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you very much. The Chair was thinking we might approach this in an
orderly manner, and we'll just go down the row, and then we'll come back, and that way
everybody gets a chance. Also, I'd like to inform the Members that we have additional
resources with us here this morning, and we're very grateful to the Administrative
representatives for coming. We have Mr. Joe Alueta from the Planning Department, and
we have Deidre Tegarden from our Economic Development Office, and we also have
Mr. Scott Teruya from our Real Property Tax Division. So we have all of the wizards
here today. So, Members, let's have at it. Member Johnson.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes, and, and this would perhaps be for, I guess Dr. Iboshi. Because
many times we get into situations where we don't know whether a specific industry or
some kind of change in what takes place in our tourism, which is basically what produces
the lion share of revenue for all of the operations for the State as well as the County, we,
we don't always have the opportunity to engage in studies, but because we don't know
the impacts necessarily of the timeshare industry; whether they're good, they're bad,
what some of the long-term effects are going to be on the residents and, of course, on the
employees, on our natural resources, on our roadways, you name it, has any study ever
been conducted by your Department or at a State level that is independent not from the
timeshare industry, but independent of that to show what those impacts might be both
good and bad on conversions as well as creation of new units in the timeshare industry?
MS. IBOSHI: Thank you very much, Councilmember Johnson. When DBEDT does a study,
it's always done independently of any organization but ... (change tape, start 2B) . .. we
have not done a specific study on timeshare or the impact of the timeshare industry
except for the spending studies that we, we do on a regular basis. We have done a
comprehensive study looking at the impact of visitors on, in our State as well as in Maui
County and, and have looked at the impact on jobs; the impact on water use, on sewage
use, and so on, and that study was done, was completed a couple of years ago, but we did
not segregate out timeshare or other kinds, or specific visitors except for we did separate
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out by MMA. So by where they're from. So Japan versus U.S. East, U.S. West and
found that there is a significant difference.
Primarily, the more shopping you do the worse it is for the environment and, and on the
infrastructure in terms of creating solid waste and using electricity. But visitors that tend
to stay at hotels tend to use more water, more resources, or not hotels, but visitor units
rather than staying at someone's home, of course. But we have not looked specifically at
the timeshare, but I think you could, you, based on their spending it would seem that the
impact would not be any, or much different from any other visitor.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah, and, and the reason I ask this is because, you know, most of
the information, I've sat on at least one task force with regard to the timeshare industry
and most of the information that we were able to gather even from Mr. Toy's study that
he did was industry generated, because it's very difficult to do independent confirmation
when you have a closely held kind of, I guess I would say, it's not confidentiality, but
you have closely held data that is industry specific and, of course, we even have trouble
sometimes with our hotels as you know reporting in and people reporting accurate counts.
But my reason in asking that question is ordinarily when we launch into any area or when
any new business comes to our shores, we're an island environment, we have limited
resources. And, therefore, our oceans are impacted. The industry would generally
advise, and I think that was borne out here today by the comments made, well, it's not as
cyclical, it's more steady. So our parks don't get a chance to rest, our sewage, you know,
when we want to take a plant down, for example, for repair and maintenance that ability
is not there. So I'm just looking at not only the things that you would think would be
good because of the numbers, and the frequency, and the repeat visits, but what are the
impacts that we have that are unanticipated that may not be good for everyone else.
And, you know, at this point I'll just let someone else ask another question, but that's my
reason, Dr. Iboshi, for asking you that question, because it's really important to protect
what we have for the benefit of all the individuals here. Thank you.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you very much. Chair neglected, I wasn't on it to ask the Department
representatives if there was anything that they would like to comment on before we move
on here. So, Department representatives, any comments you want to share with us before
we continue with our questions and answers? Mr. Alueta, you look like you're ready.
Thank you.
MR. ALUET A: Thank you, Madam Chair, and Council Members. I was trying to get a
document from our, the general plan document which has some specific language with
regards to the management of the visitor industry. Thank you. I neglected to bring my
copy up, but it does talk about managing our visitor industry as far as not only improving
the existing infrastructure or plant capacity of our visitors, but also limiting its expansion.
Okay. So it's, it's interesting to see this bill and your proposal kind of has some
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foundation in our general plan as far as managing and setting some parameters for, for the
visitor industry as a whole.
With regards to transient, sorry, with timeshare units, you know, from my own, from my
experience with regards to in the Planning Department and seeing some of the
conversions occur within, within the hotel industry at least my impression has been that it
has come about, more about, because of management. You had, in Kaanapali you had
individual property owners of the hotels, and then you had, at that time you had different
hotel management companies vying and competing for the different properties. And as a
result of that some of these, you know, did have a five year or ten year contract to
manage a hotel. When that contract was up the hotel owner would then try to negotiate
with the new management company. And as part, to create stability for that management
company they end up buying the hotel.
Okay. So you had a management company that, that bought the hotel to create stability,
and then the timeshares was a way of mechanism for them to get the creative financing to
be able to forward the property. So I, I mean for our, from our aspect I've seen
timeshares is more of you have management companies coming in, and they lock
themselves into a 30 year contract to manage the property, and, and the timeshare is just a
vehicle for them to finance that, and it just provides stability. And as indicated from the,
the, your economist on the board that the spending habits are slightly different for
timeshares. We find that they tend to be, the spending tends to be, from their studies at
least that I've seen, that the money stay on property and doesn't go out to the outside. So
they tend to spend less, and they are more stable as indicated in the past by some of your
panelists that they recover quickly, because when you own the unit you have to use it or
lose it from that aspect.
From our dealing with the shoreline access issues as far as timeshares and the
management we have to, again, if they're on the shoreline we, we get beach access from
them like we would any other hotel. We do notice that from a social aspect, hotel
properties tend to be a little more inviting for non-guests. So if you're, if you want to
visit the property you can go, go to the restaurant or, you know, to stay there is pretty
easy to book an accommodation at a hotel. At the same time, we notice that timeshare
conversion of existing hotels we tend to lose the ballroom and convention facilities. And
that's, again, ties into how the hotel dovetails within the mix of our community. We, we
have had, when you lose those ballroom and convention facilities, you lose the
opportunity to have large conventions, but at the same time you lose your, you know,
your junior prom and senior ball location.
And so, and again, you know, that's, that's the kind of how do you put a price tag on that
and that's all about, what you have to decide I guess is, you know, and as long as you're
aware of it, and you recognize that as our leaders you, you take a hold of and manage the
economic resource that is the tourism industry and not let the industry manage us. I think
that's, and there is talk of that within our general plan and community plan of trying to
get a hold of that. As far as the numbers that are being thrown out I don't know whether
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that's a high or low number. I don't know what the existing unit count is with regards to
timeshares, and then how would that be enforced.
One, I mean, like I said one methodology as far as, I'm always looking for ways to make
it easier for the Planning Department to enforce any law that comes about or limitation is
that, is that you throw it on the onus of the next person coming in line. So if someone
wants to convert or do a timeshare, we ask them you provide me with an inventory or
industry infrastructural study that says how many hotel units are out there, how many
condo hotel units are out there, and how many timeshare units exist in the marketplace
for us to make a determination of whether or not you should be allowed to convert to a
timeshare. And maybe set it up as a percentage as, as a percentage of the total inventory
count so that, it is a good mix. You know, you do have a balance. You know, on one
aspect you have somewhat lower paying jobs, but at the same time you have a more
stable employment base and a more stable industry. So that's the only food for thought I
have on this subject. Thank you.
CHAIR BAlSA:
Thank you, Mr. Alueta.
Thank you for sharing that information.
Ms. Tegarden, any comments for us, our Economic Development Director?
MS. TEGARDEN: Yes, good morning, everyone.
CHAIR BAlSA: Good morning.
MS. TEGARDEN: And with, with tourism being our economic engine it is indeed good to have
a diversity. We don't want to put all of our eggs in one, one basket. You know, but with
that being said we want to ensure that there's a level playing field between the, the hotels
and the timeshares when it comes to taxes, and, and also looking at the different aspects
that Mr. Alueta had pointed out in his opening statements about the jobs, the type of
visitor who will be attracted to timeshares, and, and balancing it out. Yes, maybe the, the
timeshare visitor spends less "off property," but then again maybe it's a more stable type
of visitor, because they do have that, you know, use it or, or lose aspect that comes with
the timeshare.
So just making sure that as we move forward we make sure that it's, you know, it's
controlled growth, and, and intelligent growth, and we're not changing everything over to
timeshares because it's the, the new, you know, hot, exciting thing to do. Just look at all
of the, the impacts that it will have on our economy with our residents, with our
workforce, and, and so forth.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you very much, Ms. Tegarden. And now we have Mr. Scott Teruya.
Any comments, Scott, or are you just going to sit tight? Okay. Thank you very much
and thanks for being here. Okay. Member Medeiros, your turn.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Mahalo, Madam Chair. Mr. Bahouth, did I pronounce it
correctly?
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MR. BAHOUTH: Yes, you did.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Thank you. You mentioned in your opening
remarks that we should be considering not so much a quantity cap, but more so looking at
quality. What are you referring to when you refer to quality as, as it relates to timeshares,
as it compares to a hotel or resort?
MR. BAHOUTH: Thank you for your question. When you look at quality I think you're
looking at a product line that is associated maybe with a larger brand. When you think
of, when you think of quality you think of, for a car you think of Mercedes as, as a brand.
So in that, in that realm I would be looking for quality operators that operate quality
resorts around the world. If it's Four Seasons, Ritz, Starwood, whoever that may be;
either a large brand or somebody that is known or has a reputation for doing a good job
and providing a great, you know, experience for people that, that are in that market.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thank you for that response. In the hotel industry or resort
industry, if the hotels are doing so well that there's an overflow of reservations or guests,
where do you send them; to other hotels, other resorts, timeshares?
MR. BAHOUTH: Yeah, we've sent them, we've sent them, when we've, this week with the,
with the Wendy Skins in Kaanapali, the Westin Kaanapali Ocean Resort is housing a
large portion of the ESPN crew rooms, and they're down there. So we, we've sent them
there. We've sent people to the Hyatt. I've sent people next door to Mike White, you
know. So it, it moves up and down depending on who you've got and who you can move
if, if you're overflowing. But we've also done, we've also done deals with, you know,
with all of the hotels including Kaanapali Ocean Resort in the Kaanapali area that have
provided an experience for a large group or something of that nature. I mean we've,
we've utilized all of the facilities up and down in Kaanapali to get a piece of business at
times.
COUNCILMEMBERMEDEIROS: I see. Okay. Thank you, Mr. Bahouth. Ijust have a couple
more questions, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAlSA: Why don't you proceed unless ...
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: I'll, I'll ask just two more questions.
CHAIR BAlSA: Sure. Thank you.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And, you know, I was going to ask questions related to the
physical and tax related questions, but I'll leave that to Council Chair Hokama who is
very good at that. But I want to ask Dr. Iboshi, when you do the studies do you, I know
Member Anderson also acknowledged, I mean Member Johnson acknowledged that it's
difficult to get information from timeshares. And so how do you balance that with
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getting information from, you know, resorts or hotels? How accurate are you basing your
forecast or your determination in your studies?
MS. IBOSHI: Well, we have different studies, and we, and each study has a different degree of
accuracy. We feel very comfortable with the numbers regarding the number of visitors as
well as the questions that we have on the in-flight form we get very, very good response
rate on that. So we feel very comfortable with where the visitors are from, with where
they generally stay. So those are the questions on the, on the in-flight form. And so we
also have, we do expenditure surveys on, at each major airport and those have, we have a
much smaller sample size, of course, for those, but we do ask visitors the same question,
where they stayed and how much they spent when they were on the trip. And we ask
specifically on this island how much did you spend. So, and then we aggregate them to
get a Statewide total. So our sample size is very large by any statistical, for any statistical
accuracy measures but, you know, they're not as strong as the numbers of course that we
get on the plane where we're getting more than 50 percent of the visitors, or of the
passengers actually answering the questions.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Thank you. And finally in your gathering of information on
timeshares does it include the frequency of ownership changes within a timeshare? And
if you have that information is there a certain percentage of appreciation on the costs or
high speculation?
MS. IBOSHI: We, we do not ask those questions. All we do is we ask the timeshare industry
visitors, the timeshare visitors the same questions that we do all visitors. How much did
you spend, what did you do? Those kinds of questions. We, we do not ask ownership
questions. We have one ownership question in, in our survey which is our, our visitor
satisfaction survey which asks did you stay in a house or condominium that you own.
And that is the only ownership type question that we ask.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay. Mahalo, Dr. Iboshi. Mahalo, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you, Mr. Medeiros. Did you want to make a comment, Mr. Imanaka?
MR. IMANAKA: Could I -CHAIR BAlSA: Yes, please.
MR. IMANAKA: --could I just briefly address the question by Councilmember Medeiros? The
product itself is sold for people to use it, and I think that's generally true. I think a lot of
the people don't buy it as an investment. I don't think it works out. I don't think you
make money on it unless you're very lucky to get into the right project and the right kind
of unit. Generally speaking, while these products hold their value they don't appreciate
rapidly and, and a lot of these folks are buying it to use. And, and that's, you know, one
of the selling points, if you will, of this kind of product. I, I don't know if that, that helps.
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COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Yeah, it, it certainly helps, but I, I think when you see
advertised condominiums for sale or timeshares for sale it indicates there is some
exchange of ownership, that it doesn't get stagnant. And I know for, in Hana that we
only have very few, we have one kind of equivalent of a timeshare and there are sales
there too. So thank you for your sharing that information.
CHAIR BAlSA: Okay. Member Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Madam Chair. And, and my first question will be
for Dr. Iboshi. Just on your study it mentions that exclusive hotel use down to
38.9 percent in 2007 compared to 53.8 percent in 2000. Is this because of, I guess, the
other options visitors now have, you know, vacation rentals, bed and breakfasts,
timeshares, or is it basically because maybe hotel room prices are extremely high here on
Maui, or is it just maybe a combination of everything? Can you comment?
MS. IBOSHI: Thank you very much for that question. We don't ask them why, but we, our
question, our questionnaire just asks, our survey just asks them where they stayed. A
large part of that change, exclusive use means they only stay at a hotel and what, because
we have visitors staying at different kinds of accommodations, so those that only, stay
only at a hotel have gone down. If you look at any hotel stay that hasn't gone down as
much so that means they stayed at a hotel and someplace else as well. A lot of that has to
do with cruise. So if you go on a cruise you can, you stay at a hotel for two days maybe,
and, and then go on your cruise. Timeshare, we also find that many timeshare visitors
stay in a hotel for two days or so, and then stay in their timeshare. Or even if you're
visiting friends and family you may stay two days or something at a, at a hotel.
So it's, it's, it's, yes, absolutely because we have more different kinds of opportunities
now available for those visitors that those that stay only at a hotel have gone down. It's
also the visitor mix. So we have more and more repeat visitors that tend to stay more at
timeshares or condos as, as well as less Japanese visitors. So more U.S. West Canadian
visitors that tend to stay at condominiums and, and other kinds of places. Whereas, if
you have more Japanese visitors they tend to stay only at hotels. So it's many things
combining to come up with this result.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you for that explanation. Madam Chair, my
next question is ...
CHAIR BAlSA: Oh, hang on a second. I think Mr. Toy would like to make some comments.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Oh, go ahead.
MR. TOY: If I may also add that, again, in earlier comments we talked about the, the greater
segmentation in the market and, and the different travel patterns that we've seen over the
last ten years. We've also seen a rise in family travel and extended family travel. And so
the, the timeshare and condos have become a great portion of, a great part of that market
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as well because of the space and, and, and the, the lower density, but more, almost like
another home as opposed to a hotel room. So that's been much more popular as well.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you. Mr. Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, thank you, Madam Chair. My, my next question and I
guess I'll segue the issue of hotel room prices to Mr. Bahouth. You know, I am
concerned about this industry proliferating to a point where maybe I'm just looking at
this too simplistically. Would this have an impact on the price of hotel rooms? Because
if we're looking at, at allowing timeshare to expand, then would this reduce the supply of
hotel rooms that's available out there? While your demand is still high for hotel rooms
any hotel could keep their prices artificially high and make it tough not only for the, the
mainland or international visitor, but for local interisland visitors; those who are coming
over to attend football games, or State tournaments, et cetera. So I'd like your comments
on that, because I, I, I am concerned about the high cost of hotel rooms and if we reduce
that supply by expanding one other segment of the visitor industry, you know, it could
have, in my opinion, a negative impact on, on the, on the industry. Can you share your
comments, Mr. Bahouth?
MR. BAHOUTH: Thank you for your question. The, the, the interesting thing about timeshare
as a product also is that people that use the product don't necessarily, they may not come
this year and stay. And that unit may come back into the rental pool at the timeshare unit,
or at the, at the facility. And then the, the management company would then take that,
that product and put it out into the market and sell it. So, as an example, I can speak to
the Westin, the Westin situation. The Westin is a Starwood branded property as we are.
They have 1,000 units at their particular property that you would think would be all sold
in, in the marketplace as timeshare units that are filled with people that own it. But
within the 1,000 units they're operating a 350 room hotel. So with the expansion of that
business into Kaanapali we actually have more product, hotel product that is being sold.
So it's, I now have another competitor in the marketplace.
So I don't, you know, I think as, as, depending on how the, the industry were to grow
with this particular market I don't think it's going to put our hotels in a situation where
we can just continually to inflate rates. And the other reason to that is we compete
globally for our customers. Okay. We're not in a, you know, we're not in a closed
market. So the person that's looking to come to Maui, or to Kaanapali, or to Hana, or
whatever it may be is looking through a brochure or deciding where their travel's going
to take them, and they could be looking at Tahiti, Mexico, Europe, or whatever the case
may be.
So when we look at the market, and we price ourselves in the market we really price
ourselves where we think the market is going to go on a global basis from, from a
company standpoint. Starwood will come in, and they'll do surveys, and we'll, we'll take
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it, we'll look at an analysis of what markets are hot, what markets aren't hot, and then we
kind of position our pricing depending on what we feel the demand is going to be for the
following year cyclitory [sic]. So, and I think everybody else does the same in, in the
marketplace. I mean everybody kind of prices off everybody else. If the Hyatt goes up,
or, you know, we go up. You know, if, if they feel that there's demand in the month of
March, you know, we have one guy that sits there all day long and just looks at what
pncmg IS in the marketplace throughout, throughout the island, and we price to the
market.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Well, thank you for your comments, Mr. Bahouth.
And I guess for me the jury is still out on that because, you know, I haven't seen prices
drop down very dramatically at our, you know, the bigger hotel properties in Kaanapali,
and I guess it just kind of exemplifies the need for a, a business class hotel for, to cater to
the, you know, the neighbor island visitors that comes for the football tournaments,
basketball tournaments, et cetera. So, and I know you, you're in a difficult position. You
wear two hats as the GM for Sheraton and now also as a representative for the Maui
Hotel and Lodging Association. So I, I, I appreciate your comments. Madam Chair, one
last question.
CHAIR BAlSA: Sure go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: I'm just going to be real blunt with, to
Planning Department. So can you tell me does the Department
number of timeshare units built in the County? And, and, Madam
this going on to the Planning Commission for review as well, but
initial feedback from Mr. Alueta.

Mr. Alueta from the
support capping the
Chair, I will support
I sort of want to get

CHAIR BAlSA: Mr. Molina, just so that we're all straight here. This is informational today.
We will not be taking any action.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Yeah, when, when that time comes I'll most definitely
support it.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank, thank you very much.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Yeah, thank you. Mr. Alueta?
MR. ALUETA: I don't have any position. I was not given any marching orders today. We, we
just got this and so we're looking it over. So, at this point in time, we're taking a neutral
stance.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA:
Madam Chair.

Okay.

Thank you. I'd just thought I'd ask.

CHAIR BAlSA: Nothing like taking the Fifth. Okay. Mr. Victorino, questions?
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COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you, Chair, and I'm glad to have this opportunity.
My question, my line of questioning will be a little different, but still along the lines of
what I perceive as putting the mongoose in the chicken coop. Putting it very simply,
Chip, because I know you long time, by having people like Starwood who really double
dips really, when you really look at it. They got the hotels, which is Sheraton and the
Westin, and then they have their timeshare, which is really convenient to have both sides
of the world. I worked there many years, you know that. I saw how these sales things
went about and how they got guests to get there and outsiders to sell these units. And
what has always concerned me was no matter what happens, and you indicated that
earlier, if that person can't use the room in correct they lose it. They have a management
company that puts it in a pool which they can use when necessary, and they rent it out.
Sometimes occupied percentages, you see those units being occupied before units or
hotel rooms, for and under the guise of reconstruction, or renovations, and all these other
stuff.
But what I'm trying to lead to is this. I see all the major players in this as the major hotel
players and how can you tell me honestly that there is not, in my mind, a little collusion
right there? I mean, hey, it don't matter how I do it. I either sell it on this side for my
corporation, or I rent it out this side for my corporation, but I've got both sides covered.
You know, we not, we're not talking B&B's and transient vacation which is all a
different issue, but this is an issue that has bothered me a long time, and then on top of
that the core service it is not identical. And I'd like you to tell me, and you're a general
manager, what a hotel room service would be basically, real quickly and what a timeshare
service, because I know there's a big difference. Well, not a big difference, a sizeable
difference which means reduction in jobs, positions, and even in pay scales at times. But
I won't go that far. Just tell me, from your side, am I incorrect in, in saying that really
you're giving really the best of two worlds for the corporation. They got you covered no
matter where you go.
MR. BAHOUTH: Okay. Thank you for your question. Yeah, to answer your first question
about the, the hotel industry and I guess as, as a brand, I think as, as a company that the
bigger hotel companies have to have the different product line in order to compete
globally in the market. And so they have gone into this area of the business so that
they've got that product line. So, it's, it's, it's like Hyatt. If Hyatt's got it, you know, if
they've got timeshare, let's say it's in Florida or, or wherever it may be, then Starwood's
going to have it, you know, or Hilton's going to have it or so forth. As those brands
begin to develop, then you see it enter into the different areas, the different areas of the
market. And that's really just from a competitive, a competitive standpoint for the
corporation. I hope that answered your question. . .. (change tape, start 3A) . ..
The second point with regards to what it would be for the workforce in the hotel versus
what the workforce is in a timeshare. There's no doubt about it you don't have as many
employees in a timeshare as you do in a hotel. You, you don't. But from, I'll go back to
the experience portion of it. The experience portion of it from a, from a guest perspective
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I believe there's a customer that wants that product in a timeshare and there's a customer
that wants that full service in a hotel. And whether you bought the unit or you rented the
unit back, you know, as it came back into the pool; you chose that based on the decision
of what you wanted to have. The services are far more greater in a hotel. You know,
there's, there's, there's once a day maid service, there's, there's, there's a banquet facility
and so forth. Whereas in a timeshare unit you may, you can choose whether you want
maid service or you don't want maid service. There is no banquet facility. But at the
same time within the timeshare unit they do have a spa, they do have restaurants, they do
have bars, and they do have all of those other amenities that a hotel would have, but not
necessarily all the same ones. And, and that's a fact.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Along the same questioning then. Rate between a
room at the Sheraton and a comparable room at the KOR. What would be the difference?
Because you just said ...
MR. BAHOUTH: Oh, the difference.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, the difference between room rates now.
MR. BAHOUTH: Yeah. Okay.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Just, just take an average night.
MR. BAHOUTH: The room rate or the ...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, room rate.
MR. BAHOUTH: The room rate. It's much different. There, I don't know, I don't happen to
know what the Westin's average rate would be for their units that they sell. I don't know
what that is, but I know that as they market it in the different, with a different wholesaler
such as Pleasant, Classic, and so forth, they're priced in the six or $700 range for a unit.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Per night?
MR. BAHOUTH: Yeah, per night.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Per night.
MR. BAHOUTH: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: And then hoteL ..
MR. BAHOUTH: Hotel entry level rate could be 350 on up.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. So-- 40 -
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MR. BAHOUTH: It varies.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: --so you're saying timeshare actually would cost me more
as John Q. Public to rent a timeshare than it would to be staying at a hotel?
MR. BAHOUTH: In most cases, yes, it could. Yes, it could.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay.
MR. BAHOUTH: It could. Again, it depends, again pricing is all, you know, those units that
they put out into the market are based on supply and demand. So, you know, if we're
soft, and it's, it's the first week of June, which typically is soft, as our pricing falls their
pricing will fall also. So it wouldn't be $600. It may be 400, and I may be at 250 on
Expedia, depending on what the, the situation is.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Okay. Madam Chair, my question now would go to, to the
ILWU, because man, man, manpower or labor power, I don't want to be gender, I mean
our people power is really affected with timeshare coming in, and I think no one doubts
that, and you, she gave us some statistics here. But in your case where's the biggest
impact been as far as the loss of jobs within this, I guess this County?
MR. WEST: Well, where specifically as, as in, on the island, well, Ritz, we have the Lahaina
side, the Ritz Carlton, not the Ritz Carlton but the Kapalua Bay and Renaissance that'll
be a fractionalized ownership property. But, you know, that's, that's basically it. And
then as well, you know, in looking at the jobs. I mean, you know, you just said it
basically. There is a big difference in, in, jobs within a timeshare and, you know, I give
you a for instance. You know, I won't mention what property, but we were in
negotiation some time back, and we were basically given that, you know, this wave is
coming. And the attorney referred to the workers as external equity and that rather
offended me because, you know, yes, externally meaning out sourced; jobs being
outsourced. So, you know, granted that may be supplying a linen company here locally,
but that rate that they're being paid per hour is dramatically less, so what goes back into
the community.
And then also I just want to mention, I'm rambling, but you look at the involvement of
hotel workers in the community, and you look at what they contribute to Maui United
Way, Maui Economic Opportunity, they've, we've, we've really stressed on our workers
to volunteer, to get involved in the community, to contribute. And so there are many
aspects that it really will affect. So, but I'm biased of course, so ...
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Well, that, and that's an honest bias, and I can handle that.
My last question again would be to, I guess to you, Pearl. Councilmember Molina just
mentioned earlier about a business type hotel or something that accommodate what I call
the business traveler, the local traveler, people that come here. I happen to run a large
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soccer tournament for which every year it's getting harder and harder to get rooms,
because they're becoming more and more expensive, and more and more difficult to find.
And these are all children. These are 19 and under. And, and so we've seen this and the
Maui Classic, and on, and on, and on. I'm, you know, very into the sporting community
in this and especially youth sports. These conversions, what we've seen, and correct me
if I'm wrong, is really having an adverse affect, because it takes not only the inventory
out of the hotel industry, puts more inventory into timeshare which is actually, as Chip
has said, is more expensive which is meaning really becoming more unaffordable for our
residents to come here, to spend time here for whatever reason, sports or otherwise.
So is this trend a continuance also on the neighbor islands such as Oahu? Because I've
heard many hotels have closed down, torn down, the old Outrigger. All this, you know,
replaced by timeshare. So is this putting pressure on these, what I call youth and other
activities that come to the State as well as between the islands as far as finding hotels for
them or accommodation, I shouldn't say hotel, accommodations for these people to stay
in?
MS. IBOSHI: Well, thank you very much for that question. I really don't have any answer,
sorry. We do track the number of visitor units Statewide as well as for Maui County, and
we see that there's been slight increases or, it's been pretty flat for the last few years.
And in terms of the number of hotel rooms we've seen a decline, and we have seen
increases in condominiums and timeshares. Joe's study found that there was more
conversions from hotel to condos and, and not very many conversions of hotels to
timeshares, and most of the timeshare properties are new additions. I think the question
really is the fundamental financial situation is such that it really is difficult for owners,
developers to build hotels. It's much easier for them to build condominiums or
timeshares where you're getting your money back right away.
So it's not the question of, well, I, you know, I think it's not so much a question of
allowing them will squeeze it out, but if you don't allow them, I'm not sure if you'll get
any building of, of the lower end hotels just because the financial market is such that it's
very difficult to get the financing for hotels. I know Outrigger has said that publicly that
they were planning on rebuilding a hotel in that area, but instead found it so difficult to
get financing and much, much easier to get financing for a condominium. And so they,
they changed that property to be a condominium property. So I'm not sure it's because
we're of the increase in timeshare that you're getting less of the, those hotel type
properties coming up.
CHAIR BAlSA: Mr. Victorino, Mr. Toy would like to comment also.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Yeah, go ahead. Thank you. Please.
MR. TOY: If! may? And I wanted to first mention that we did a study for HTA with DBEDT
oversight looking at the conversion issue. And as Pearl indicated the vast majority of the
conversion were for condominiums. Now, when we do our, our models to look at the tax
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impacts, we find that, that much of that condo inventory does go back into hotel pool, but
what these conversions do is that they also infuse capital investment back into these
buildings which would previously have been budget or economy hotels that were
underperforming, were a deteriorated product. And so with this reinvestment in the
conversions, and really quite frankly the conversions were the only economic vehicle to,
to rejuvenate these properties. But for the most part the, the timeshare conversions were,
were actually relatively smaller in proportion to what the condos are. And really the
expansion of the timeshare industry really is coming from new additions. So I just
wanted to reiterate that.
COUNCILMEMBER VICTORINO: Thank you. And I, and I understand your economic drive
and, and, and what you guys are deriving from it, and I agree it's so much easier to build
a timeshare than it is a hotel. It's like getting 100 percent financing up front, you build,
it's all paid for already, and you don't have to worry, but it does leave the community at
large in a great shortage of rooms. And, again, maybe that's something we have to look
at as in another aspect and another time. Thank you, Madam Chair, for your, for
allowing me this time.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you. Before I continue and Chair Hokama will be our next person to
ask a question. I just wanted to focus the Committee once again on the reason why we're
here. We received a request to have this matter referred to the Planning Committee from
Chair Hokama on September 13th of last year, and the question that we should all be
mulling over in our mind is the proposal, the draft bill which would cap the number of
timeshare units in Maui County because we now have, as of May 2007, 1,974 according
to DBEDT's 2006 visitor plant inventory. If we were to cap it, the bill suggests 2,200
which allows for reasonable but limited growth in the industry. I just bring that up as a
reminder that eventually we will be looking at this draft bill, and we should be prepared
to answer that question, and that's one of the reasons why all these folks are here today is
to help us get those answers. Chair Hokama, questions?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Thank you for that reminder, Chair Baisa. Obviously for me
we should be promulgating and regulating the industry and do what is best for our
general community than a specific component of our community. And I say that upfront
because I have my issues about taxation, what is the appropriate amount to, to receive
from these components. And part of my issue, Chair, is that it takes forever to get
information from this industry. I had posed a question over three years ago, and I am still
waiting for my response. So I can tell you it depends on many things, but this is an
industry that oversees self preservation in its mind. But I ask the same question that
Mr. Mateo does, Chair, who are we building for? Okay. Obviously, if we follow the real
estate doctrine of what we have gone through the last few decades, we've gone for the
high end.
So our construction is based on high end real estate development including high end
resort property. But all we continue to say to our own people, to our residents is, yeah,
you get to build them, but you don't get to enjoy them or use them. So I have an issue
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with that general mentality and philosophy including if this is so based on so many high
portion of return visitors, then the question comes to a point where whether or not we
should be giving out millions of dollars in marketing money from the County. If we are
so successful in getting returnees, they find their own way of reinvesting, why do we
need to then put general fund in the millions, almost $4 million, to the tune of? For the
repeat visitor who's already investing in property? I got better use for that money,
Madam Chair. We got kids and seniors that need that money more than one return
visitor.
You know, so I'm going to ask Mr. Teruya who is trying to hide there, because he knows
how I feel about real property taxation, and whether or not this multi-use facility on the
same real estate is being administered so that we are getting our fair share of tax
revenues, because aren't you dependent upon accurate reporting, and isn't the reporter the
very person who's paying the tax?
CHAIR BAlSA: Mr. Teruya, all yours.
MR. TERUYA: I'm sorry, Chair Hokama, can you repeat the question?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Tell us how the County views real, real property tax from a
property that does both hotel and timeshare operations?
MR. TERUYA: Well, first of all, there's, there's all different types of properties. When you're
saying they do both, hotel and timeshare, within the project or. ..
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: To be even in the same building, right, Mr. Teruya?
MR. TERUYA: Timeshare currently that I know of like Maui Banyans, for example, do have
condominiums and timeshares in the project. Actual hotels I'm not sure of those that do
both. Is anybody aware of one?
CHAIR BAlSA: Anybody?
MR. TERUYA: Both hotel and timeshare?
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So what is KOR then, Mr. Teruya?
MR. TERUYA: As far as I know, KOR we have it as timeshare project, yeah. Just for the
record, I wanted to clarify. I know you guys mentioned that there were 1,974 units per
DBEDT. For our records we already have 2,461.
CHAIR BAlSA: Oh.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Good we got to break down couple hundred. So how do we
do taxation, Mr. Teruya?
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MR. TERUYA: Well, taxation for us it's, it's, we're the last part of the straw. It's based on
your use, yeah. If you deal with the timeshare, the way we classify timeshare is based on
the numbers that we get from the State, yeah. Condominiums are just based on use.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So a condo/hotel, you know, that's the, that's the new phrase,
yeah, luxury condominium/hotel. What the hell is that?
MR. TERUYA: For us condominium units are based on its actual use. The owner must attest to
the use, and we tax accordingly based on the highest tax classification used for that
assessment year.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Which would be?
MR. TERUYA: Well, right now if you do it, if the, if you timeshare it for one day it will be
timeshare. You can live in it for the rest of the 364 days. If you timeshare it for one day
it's timeshare. It's based on the highest tax classification used for any period throughout
the assessment year. And that's based on the owner's attestment, yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. As far as the computation on the TOT and the TAT
that is all done by Dr. Iboshi's group? You wouldn't be involved at all with those kind of
computations of what would be taxes paid to the State, but in return is still owed to the
County of Maui?
MR. TERUYA: No, that would not be Real Property Tax Division.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: So, Dr. Iboshi, can you inform us how this computation
works so that we can be assured we're getting our fair share of revenues?
MS.IBOSHI: I'm sorry, Chair, I, the Tax Department does that. We are not involved at all.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA:
Okay.
Do they utilize any information from your
Department in their computation; are you aware of?
MS. IBOSHI: I'm not aware of, they do have access to all of our information and when we did a
comprehensive study looking at transient accommodations, the Tax Department did use
our data to make, to try to match with their data, but I'm not aware of whether or not they
use our data for TOT.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. But have you come up with the same analysis, maybe
Statewide, that even with the reduction of hotel rooms I'm assuming the rates have gone
up; right?
MS.IBOSHI: Yes, room rates have gone up.
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COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. And is the neighbor island counties all the ones that
are experiencing growth in total room counts?
MS.IBOSHI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Except for Oahu.
MS.IBOSHI: Yes.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Oahu is not looking at even maintaining a, the current room
count?
MS.IBOSHI: Right. Oahu has seen declining room counts.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: Okay. And, Chair, I ask all these questions because
eventually when we come down to what is, should be our policy including taxation I, I
want the Committee to have its good historical understanding, because I always thought
successful convention centers were built around hotel rooms not timeshare units. Okay.
So if Honolulu is going to maintain its course, and we all helping to pay for that
convention center on Atkinson Drive, what does this tell us? So if the State is going to
make a directional adjustment, then you need to tell us, because we're going to make
those appropriate directional adjustments too, Dr. Iboshi, whether it be in timeshare,
whether it be hotel, and what's the term, condominium/hotels.
MS.IBOSHI: Chair Hokama, I just do the numbers.
CHAIR BAlSA: .. , (laughter). . . Touche.
COUNCILMEMBER HOKAMA: .. , (chuckles). . . Fair comment, Dr. Iboshi. Obviously, we
need people in the capitol who understand money a hell of a lot better than what we got
down there now, Chair. I'm, I'm happy to relinquish my, my opportunity at this time.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you, Chair. You're your usual feisty self I see. This is a very important
subject and this is the reason why we decided to invest a meeting in getting educated,
because it's, it's a big picture issue, and we need to understand how all the pieces fit
together. And I find it very difficult to make decisions on legislation unless I totally
understand what I'm doing, big picture. And so I'd like to thank everybody, you know,
for all this time, and energy, and information today' cause this is really good. Member
Johnson.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes, and this would be for Mr. West. I, I know that on some issues
we agree and others we don't, but this is one where we actually do agree. Because there
are many timeshare projects pending before the Planning Commission currently, your,
the absence of testimony which you essentially have said today what your union's
position is, but the absence of that testimony at those meetings has been regrettable. Do
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you have any reason why, you know, this is, what you're telling us now and what's
happening at the Planning Commission are, are not the same?
MR. WEST: I, I think you're going forward, because I like to go forward from a point instead of
looking back, recognizing maybe the mistakes we have made in the past, and learn from
them. You're going to see a lot more of us on this issue especially the conversions,
because it's dramatically affected our members. And I think not only has it affected our
members, it's affected the community and will affect the community. And that's the
important part, what is the effect on the community? And so I, you, you could say you'll
see me a lot more in the future on this, this, this, this particular issue. I can't attest to how
many people I'm going to drag along with me, because so many of our members have to
have two jobs living on this island and, and that's another important part to mention, is
that the, the, the amounts are made, that are made in wages in timeshares require people
to work two jobs or even three jobs. And I know that personally because I have family
members, on my wife's side, that do work two and three jobs, and I don't know how they
do it. I don't know how they do it and maintain any kind of quality family life, but they
do because they want to continue living here. And that's pretty much all I'm going to
say.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah, and I, and I hope I do see you at the upcoming Planning
Commission meeting where we take up, I believe the next meeting is going to be the
expansion store with expansion. So I would look forward to that.
MR. WEST: Sure.
CHAIR BAlSA: Member Johnson, -VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes.
CHAIR BAlSA: --Mr. Imanaka wanted to comment if you don't mind.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes.
MR. IMANAKA: Thank you, Chair Baisa. Just for the record, I know there's been a lot of
discussion about jobs. I just would, would like to mention for the record that I believe, at
least anecdotally anyway, that there are those who do work in the timeshare industry who
are receiving comparable wage, if not greater wage and benefits in the timeshare segment
of the industry, which is a very small component when compared to the hotel and lodging
industry. I would also like to mention that those in the timeshare industry do give back to
the community quite substantially, and we do have information on that that we can
provide. And probably the most important thing is that this new and exciting industry
brings to the table a lot of great and exciting employment opportunities for our youth.
It's a new business, relatively speaking, and we find that there are a lot of very eager
young people who happily are engaged in employment at all of these resorts. And, and
so I just wanted to comment for the record. Thank you, Chair.
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CHAIR BAISA: Thank you. Member Johnson.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yes, and, and then I, I just ask because you have knowledge,
Mr. Imanaka, of this particular subject, when construction takes place of the timeshare or
the conversion, I know for a fact, because it was given in public testimony, that the Ritz
Carlton, for example, when it was converted was done completely with off island labor,
non-union. How does that enhance the benefit to our local workers and how does that,
when all of the materials or the principal amount of materials are imported via containers,
how does that actually help our situation here in Maui?
MR. IMANAKA: That's a real good question, and I can't speak specifically about the Ritz
Carlton project, but I do know having represented developers for almost 30 years now it's
really not their preference to bring people in anywhere to do anything. I mean they, my
sense is that they would much prefer to have people in the location in which the project is
situated help with the project. And I don't have specific information, but just from an
anecdotal standpoint I understand that there is, there may be a labor shortage in specific
trade areas which is regrettable. And I think, you know, it's a larger problem than we're
here to discuss today, but my sense is that there is a sensitivity to the use of local people
on island to build these projects. And, you know, I, I can't imagine otherwise. Thank
you.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah, and, and, you know, perhaps to follow-up on that also that's
during the construction phase. Because I interact with many of the individuals that
actually come to the island that are imported in what I call the high closer, high end
closer, or high pressure sales force that actually follows the timeshare industry with the
importation of that type of labor force have you noticed, it's happening here, but because
they get tremendous amounts of income from being the high end closer and, you know, to
generate sales of these timeshares, have you noticed that the rents in areas where these
individuals live and relocate have substantially increased as they have here on Maui?
MR.IMANAKA: I'm not aware of that. Sorry, I don't have that information.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. Well, just to give you one example, the rent at the
condominium where I live used to run maybe around $1,800 as a maximum for a two
bedroom, two bath, but because the units are let out to timeshare either industry where
the industry rents the unit, and then cycles in these high end closers, the rent is now over
$3,000 a month. That, that is a problem for me, because many of our local individuals
cannot compete with that. So that's just, you know, something that I've observed.
One of the things that I would like to find out, and I don't know who to direct this to, it
may be Scott, but, and it may be Ms. Iboshi, but when people swap timeshare units, you
know, because there is this pool out there where they don't necessarily put them in a
hotel pool, but they'll swap their unit with somebody, you know, on, on-line, and they
join an organization or an entity that actually allows you to trade your timeshare unit with
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somebody else, is that viewed as a hotel then at that point, or is that viewed as a
timeshare occupant, and would it generate any transient accommodations tax?
MR. TERUYA: Ms. Johnson, your question is a little difficult for me because, you know, from
the real property standpoint it's based on the owner's attestment of what the use is.
Whether they do it illegally or not I don't know. The owner must declare what the use
will be for the assessment year and what happens if they trade or not I'm not aware of.
MS. IBOSHI: I'm not certain of the answer as well, but I believe that as long as it's being used
as a timeshare so, so that if you trade into it, it's still being used as a timeshare that you
would be charged the timeshare, the TOT, unless it goes back to the hotel pool, and it's
rented out as a hotel room you would be paying the TOT and that's my understanding.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Yeah, and I see Mr. Bahouth, you know, shaking his head too that it
would be treated that way. So I just, I was curious because I was not aware of, I know
there's this tremendous secondary market for swapping or resale for timeshares, that type
of thing. And then with regard to, you know, the, because there is tremendous impact, at
least from what I've observed, in terms of consistency, and I will agree that we don't
have the peaks and valleys .. . (change tape, start 3B) . .. where we'd have high, high
traffic and low traffic, in season and out of season. In West Maui it's always bad. So,
you know, with the good sometimes, or the higher occupancy, or the more level
occupancy we have continual use of our roadways, of our water, of our sewer, of our
parks. Is there any plan, at least I guess from your perspective, to address, and I know
there was a tourism study that was done actually in terms of sustainability. Do you have
any plans to look at what's happening to the, the resource that we have which would be
all of our natural resources that serve the visitor industry overall, and then the specific
impact that timeshares would have because of their intensification of use on our natural
resources?
MS. IBOSHI: That's a very difficult question to answer. Overall, it, it really wasn't only the
timeshare. Whenever we have a very strong visitor market our, we tend to see less peaks
and valleys. And we saw that in, in the, in the early 80s. We didn't have that kind of
flow, that up and down that we had as much we did, and, and you saw it, we see it now as
well. This year will be the first year where we see a decline at, of the total visitor count,
at least the preliminary figures say a decline, and the past few years have been very, very
strong. And so I'm not sure if we go in, into a less robust market that we won't see more
peaks and valleys than we have been seeing in the last few years.
VICE-CHAIR JOHNSON: Okay. Well, thank you for that. And, Madam Chair, I, I have really
appreciated the information that we've received. Of course, unlike Mr. West and also our
Chair that I think sometimes we welcome everyone, but we do it with extreme caution,
and when it negatively impacts our community that is really of concern to us. And I
really, at this point, see some of the outfall and the negatives that are coming from, you
know, movement into an area that we have absolutely no control over. And I think that if
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we're going to plan for the future, if we're going to develop sustainability as a, as a
philosophy, and then implement that, we, we do really need to get a handle on this.
So my fear is always that when anything is left unchecked or with allowing something to
take place and there's no mechanism to either regulate it or control the growth, then
uncontrolled growth in a human sometimes of tissue, you know, you develop cancer. So
for me it's the same kind of thing. I don't want this to be a cancer on our tourism
industry. I don't want it to consume the host and particularly when I look at resources the
fact of Villages of Leialii cannot go forward into Phase II which is Department of
Hawaiian Homelands bothers me, because there's insufficient water, there's insufficient
sewage capacity. All of those things have been promised to the timeshare industry or the
visitor industry, and it somehow seems very unfair to our local people, because we seem
to be putting this component first. So I, I look forward to the continuation, the
discussion, and perhaps these discussions should have taken place a long while ago
before we got too far down the road. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you, Member Johnson. We are very good at hindsight. I find it very
interesting that from the 2006 study that Chair Hokama mentioned that Mr. Teruya gives
us new numbers today, and it looks like almost 500 more units. And that's, you know, a
substantial growth. Okay. Member Medeiros, burning question?
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: I, I think I just want to follow-up on one segment of a
question.
CHAIR BAlSA: Sure, go ahead.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And I just wanted to direct it to Mr. West. And, you know,
we talked about loss of jobs, and less paying jobs, and so forth. In your experience with
the ILWU, you folks, you know, organize many hotels, the workers. What happens with
timeshares? Do they also get organized?
MR. WEST: They pretty much, they have resisted any type of organizing. I mean, of course, we
do have the Westin which, you know, part of that is, is timeshare, but not all of it. But
they have resisted pretty, pretty violently I guess you could say. They really don't want
us in there which is fine. I mean, the bottom line is our union we, we are not only
concerned for our members, but we're concerned for the community. And that's a
message that, you know, we've, we've always shouted. If we can bargain for something
for our members in order for others to compete they have to come up to that level. So
that's, that's fine. If they don't want us in there that's fine. That's really not the point.
The point is we want people in our community to be making living wages, decent wages
so, you know, they can have a reasonable life. I guess that's pretty much it.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Okay, and, yeah, my concerns with, you know, when
converting from a resort or hotel operation to timeshares is the loss of jobs, is the less
paying and less fringe benefit jobs. And the amount of stress it puts on government and
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the communities, because now you have workers that were making a fair wage now
looking for other jobs, because they no longer either have a job with a timeshare. And so
most, a lot of them are picking up jobs, you know, with big box stores, fast foods, where
it pretty much dictates they have to work two or three jobs. They make the same amount
in benefits and in wages that they did working for the hotels. But, you know, local
people are resilient to that. I mean they'll go out and work and do what's necessary. You
know, my wife and I worked three jobs each not so much by choice, but we wanted to
because, you know, sending our kids to college one job wasn't enough.
MR. WEST: Right.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: And having at one time six college tuitions all at once was a
challenge.
MR. WEST: Yeah.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: So, I, I know about working three jobs.
MR. WEST: I'm going to have that challenge, because I got two little girls. But, you know, and
just one other point I wanted to bring up too is that besides jobs, you're looking at
benefits. You know, in hotels we, we bargain for not only for decent wages but, you
know, pensions so when they retire they have something. When they retire they have a,
we have VEBA. So those types of items are very important, and I don't know if
timeshares have, have brought those yet to their employees, but I most certainly hope
they do because the quality of life after they retire is very important, because we want our
retirees to be able to stay here and live here. We don't want them to have to move to Las
Vegas or, or wherever. That's it.
COUNCILMEMBER MEDEIROS: Right. Okay. And finally, Madam Chair, you know, when
people lose their positions and have to work for less wages it puts stress on government
and the families because now they have to have some kind of public assistance or
services and programs from government to help them along, and they're already
struggling, you know, trying to keep their families above water. So we need to seriously
consider this as timeshares affect our working families. So I'm appreciative that you had
brought this forward, Madam Chair, and I appreciate all the panelists and their
information today. Mahalo.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you, Member Medeiros. Member Molina.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Thank you, Madam Chair, and, you know, that's so true about
what Member Medeiros was talking about is I guess part of the quality of the product is
the workers. If they're not motivated or if they feel somewhat discouraged that their
wages have been reduced, the visitor will pick that up, and they will carry that back with
them home wherever they came from. My question is for Mr. Alueta. Just quickly. Can
you tell us off the top of your head how many timeshare proposals are there currently
- 51 -

PLANNING COMMITTEE MINUTES
Council of the County of Maui

February 19, 2008

pending I guess before the Planning Commission, and how many total units we or they
will be looking at? If, if you don't have that answer, maybe, Madam Chair, I can work
with your Staff so that we can pose that question. Okay, and nothing at this point that
you know of. Oh, you don't have that information?
MR. ALUET A: Yeah, I do not have that information. As, as, as you all know the timeshares are
limited by 19.37 to only the hotel districts. And we normally only see them if they come
in for an SMA or for new construction as we have with, like, I'm working on the Maui
Lu and the ones we have on, on north Kaanapali.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay, and thank you for making that clarification. So
timeshare proposals generally do not come to the Council. It's always before the
Planning Commission if it relates to SMA considerations.
MR. ALUETA: If it relates to SMA. I think that for a conversion all you need to do is if they're
outside the SMA or even if they're in the SMA I'm not sure if they would require a new
SMA permit if there's no new construction. That's the only time we're seeing them is
they're doing new, new, excuse me, new construction with their conversion.
COUNCILMEMBER MOLINA: Okay. Thank you. Thank you, Madam Chair.
CHAIR BAlSA: Thank you. Well, it appears to me after this session that there was a lot of
information that we needed to hear about and obviously this is not a simple decision to
make, and I feel that this was time very well spent. I would definitely like to thank all of
our panelists for coming today. I'd like to thank the Administrative staff for being here
to support us, thank you. I'd like to thank my Members for your attention, your
attendance, and your excellent questions. I think that we are much better prepared to go
forward than we were before today. So without objections the Chair would like to defer
this matter pending further discussion.
COUNCIL MEMBERS VOICED NO OBJECTIONS.
ACTION:

DEFER PENDING FURTHER DISCUSSION.

CHAIR BAlSA: And everybody mahalo nui and thank you also for anyone else who assisted us
in making this possible today. The meeting is adjourned. . .. (gavel) . ..

ADJOURN: 12:06 p.m.
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